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They never took a -- they had the opportunity to
do so. They never did. Never expressed an
interest in that. Never did so.

THE COURT: Let me ask this and then
we'll come back to that. Was Ms. Hinz deposed?

MR. TERRELL: No, Fjudge.

THE COURT: Okay. Let me ask this
gquestion. Why don't you inquire of Ms. Hinz at
least to establish for the court as part of the
Richard hearing what in fact this piece of paper
is. Why don't you go ahead and —-

MR. SEGAL: Okay. 8he already said a
couple of things before but I'll do it again.

DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. SEGAL:
0. This paper here is called a list for a

case number; is that correct?

A, Right.

Q. The case number i1s alt Lhe top of the
paper?

A, Right.

Q. Is that one of Lhe case numbers that's

asgigned to the homicides that were being
investigated?

A, Right.
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Q. Okay. Now; the list containg what kind
cf numbers and names on 1it?

A. It'sAjust a probably fairly consecutive,
if not completely consecutive, listing of numbers
with the name next to it as Theresa Merit opened
the evidence packages. So this is just her

handwritten notes.

0. The numbers, are they items numbers?
A, Yes. The numbers are items numbers and
then the names are the item number of —~— the name

is the name that's on the package that corresponds
to the item number and the name on the property
receipt.

Q. Okay. And on this list is the number

232; is that correct?

A. Yes, 1t is.

0. And the name next to 232 is what?

A. Ernesto Behrensg.

0. And was the same thing done all the way

through this as far as just the name who gave the
swabs and the item number assigned to the swabs?
A Yes.
THE COURT: Let me just ask this
gquestion, i1if I can, Ms. Hinz. Is this 1list part

of what began as some and became ultimately 3,000
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odd, is this part of the consecutive listing of
just people who gave samples?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

THE COURT: Mr. Terrell, we'll come back
to completing the Richardscen hearing in a moment
but do you have any guestion you want to ask her
at this point.

MR. TERRELL: Yes.

THE COQURT: On this list?

MR. TERRELL: Yes.

CROSS—EXAMINATION
BY MR. TERRELL:
Q. Where are the rest of the pages to that
list, all 3,000 names the judge just spoke of?
A, All 3,000 names are on different lists in

different case folders.

Q. Where is the rest of that list?
A. The rest of that list -- well ——
Q. The truth is, you don't know where the

list ends or stops or starts or ends, do you?

A. Well, I have —- everything that pertains
to this case, I have in this case folder.

Q. I understand that but where's the rest of
that particular 1list?

A. I imagine it's the sheets that fall
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before it and the sheets that fall after it within
this case folder.

Q. Can I see that?

A. Now, whether -- some of this list is
prepared by me, some of the list is prepared by
Theresa Merit.

Q. But the 1list, the particular page that
you have, is not prepared by you; correct?

A. That's correct. The one that you've
seen.

Q. And you -- but the importance of this
particular list that you have, is that vyou used
that list to prepare the swabs to go to Detective
Geller to Broward; correct?

A, I would have looked at this list. I
would have looked at the property receipt. I
would have had to look at everything that had
number 232 on it in order to process the sample to
give to ——

Q. So you did rely on that list in front of
you to prepare the swabs?

A, Yes. I would have checked the list
before I would have prepared the samples.

Q. Did you use the DNA transmittal —--

evidence transmittal sheets to prepare the swabs
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or did vou use that sheet?

A, The DNA transmittal sheet, I prepared to
send the swabs.to Roger Kahn. But then I also
used the evidence transmittal sheet to denote the
date that I retrieved them back again.

Q. And would you agree that the DNA
transmittal sheet with the same item numbers that
you have on the sheet have different names as
opposed to what vou have on your sheet?

Jig They have different names?

Q. Okay. Does 231 on that sheet have Angel
Fernandez?

A, Yes, it does.

Q. QOkay. Does 230 have Jane Anus? It locks
like, A-n-u-s. Excuse me. I just asked you if
2317 had Angel Fernandez on this sheet that you
relied on.

Does that have Angel Fernandez as 2317

A. No, it does not.

Q. Okay. Does that sheet have as 230,
Janey —-- mavbe it's, A-r-u-s.

AL No, it does not.

0. Okay. So they're different sheets, with

different namcs?

A. They're not different names. It's the
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fact that on this one sheet, it says no name and
on the other gheet i1t has a name so they're not
two different names. One has a name. One does

not have a name.

Q. They're not consistent, are they?

A. Well, because this is the actual name
that was on the swab packet. If there was no name
on it, then no, it would not be consistent. This

is a list of the swab packet, the name on the swab

packet.
0. Okavy.
AL If you can picture —-
0. So you're saying no name —— no name ——
MR. SEGAL: Judge —-—
THE WITNESS: This says no name. It
means there was no name on the swab packet. In

that case, obviously, you have to rely on the
property receipt because there is no name on the
packet.

MR. TERRELL: Okay.

THE WITNESS: This is only to reflect
what the inner package says.
BY MR. TERRELI,:

Q. And I assume you relied to that sheet as

opposed to this one to prepare it to go to



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

783

Detective Geller?

A. What sheet?

0. The one you're holding in your hand.
A. This one?

0. That's the one.

a I would have looked at this. I would

have had to look at the property receipt. I would
have had to look at everything that had the number
232 on it to confirm that the samples all said:
232, Ernesto Behrens; 232, Ernesto Behrens.

Q. So it's fair to say, vou didn't need that
sheet, this particular sheet right here, to
prepare it to go to Detective Geller? You didn't
need it and you didn't rely on it specifically?
You relied on these other sheets too?

A, I wouldn't say I didn't needed it. I
would say that I needed everything in order to
prepare thersamples.

O. Well, all the other sheets, this and the
other ones you're speaking of, had the exact same
thing.

why would yvou need this handwritten sheet
by somebody else if you didn't rely on it?

A. I didn't say that I didn't relied on it.

I said I did rely on them, I said I relied cn
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everything that had the item number and the name
on it, to make sure everything was correct. If
there had been something that was different, then
that would have told me that there was a problenm
and the sample would not have been able to be
transferred.

MR. TERRELL: ©Nothing further, judge.

THE COURT: Let me ask this. I do find
that what's been presented so far would suggest
there's been a discovery vioclation.

I would ask, Mr. Terrell, do you feel
that the violation was willful or inadvertent? Do
vou have any input on that?

MR. TERRELL: I hate that gquestion.

THE COURT: Sorry.

MR. TERRELL: Well, may I ask just one
more guestion of this wilness?

THE COURT: Certainly.

BY MR. TERRELL:

Q. Didn't you just testify that you didn't
have the property receipt to rely on on these
swabs when they went to Detective Geller.

A, I said that I would not swear or affirm
that I had the property receipt in front of me but

that I would rely on —- on these -- I would not
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swear that I had that in front of me at the
particular time I opened the package. I will not
swear to that.

Q. Can you swear that you relied on that
sheet, the one with all the names written by
somebody else?

A. No. T won't swear that I relied on any
particular sheet.

MR. TERRELL: Okay. Judge, it was
willful. It's only willful if the state had
knowledge of it and they didn't turn it over. If
she turned everything over to the state and I got
all the other pieces of paper except for this
list, if that's the situation, it's certainly
willful. If the state had not had knowledge, then
no, it was not.

THE COURT: Let me ask this question. I
mean, you've had an opportunity to regquest
Ms. Hinz about it. Based on your questioning of
her, can you tell me whether you feel that the --
the failure to have this document, is it trivial,
is i1t substantial? and tell me to what level vyou
feel you're prejudiced. Perhaps you may have
prepared yourselves differently.

MR. TERRELL: Again, this is yet ancther
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document with this witness that she did not
prepare. This is hearsay. All of this is
hearsay. Now, we'rc getting into I think this may
be the third document that she did not prepare but
she relied on to put 232, Ernest Behrens, to
prepare those swabs to go to Broward. So it's not
trivial by any means because she relied on that
sheet.

I wanl the person who made that sheel.
Where did they get 232 for Ernesto Behrens? DBDid
they get it from the property receipt? Was it
pulled off the computer? Where did it come from?
And why did it go from Ernesto to Ernest Behrens.
So, judge, what I'm asking for is, to have the
witness who made these sheets who -- it's not
trivial and yes, it's prejudicial.

THE COURT: Ms. Hinz, the person who's
name you said was Terry —-

THE WITNESS: Theresa Merit.

THE COURT: Who's Theresa Merit?

THE WLITNESS: She is an analyst that used
to work in our laboratory, is now retired and
lives in North -- South Carolina or North
Carolina. I'm sorry. I don't remember at this

point,
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THE CQURT: How long —-— did you work with
her?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

THE COURT: How long did you work with
her?

THE WITNESS: She retired, I think, two
years ago so —— and I've been there 11 years.

THE COURT: And are you familiar with her
handwriting?

THE WITNESS: Yes. And she's the only
one who prepared these other than myself because I
was ~— I was called out of town on an emergency
and she filled in processing the swabs so that
they didn't back up because there were so many.

THE COURT: Is this list prepared in the
ordinary course of business as far as vou know in
terms of the Crime Lab?

THE WITNESS: This 1s how I was keeping
track when I actually opened each individual
package so she just followed along. When I was
leaving, I said: This is what I do. As I —— vou
know, I have a separate sheet of paper because we
have the property receipt, that this sheet is how
I'm keeping track. This is my handwritten notes.

So that's why —— we don't turn these over
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for discovery, basically to answer part of the
other question that's coming up. We don't turn
these over. These are our handwritten notes. In
this case, I told Theresa before I was leaving, I
said: You put the item number and the perscn's
name that's on the inner packaging of the swabs.

THE COURT: Let me ask you this. as far
as you know, would this document have been
generated —— I mean, is this something that's
generated in —-— as a matter of course or was it
only generated in Ernesto Behrens' case?

THE WITNESS: Oh, no. This was -~ this
was documented this way for all the --

THE COURT: So this case —--

THE WITNESS: ~—~~ 3,000 samples.

THE COURT: If this case that we're here
on teoday did nct exist, this document would
nonetheless be here? You would —- it would still
be in existence? Do you understand my question?

THE WITNESS: Right.

THE COURT: If this case didn't exist,
would that document exist?

THE WITNESS: As far as if I didn't --
never turn out -- as far as this ——

THE COURT: 1It's probably not a great
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guesgtion.

THE WITNESS: Right. Because if I never
gol Ernesto Behrens' sample, this list would still
be here. It just wouldn't have Ernesto Behrens'
sample —-

THE CQOURT: Okavy.

THE WITNESS: —— number on it. TE I
received Ernesto Behrens' sample by itself in a
case; no, I would not have preparéd this because
it would have been one item and it actually just
would have been an entry in ——

THE COURT: Well, that's on a big list
because it was part of that —-

THE WITNESS: Right. This is a one huge
long list because it was one huge long.~~

THE COURT: And the lagt question I just
want to know is, why i1s there —-— off the list
Mr. Terrell was asking you before, why were there
on some number like 230 or 231, why are there no
names written down and names written on other --

TIHE WITNESS: Right. Anywhere where it
says no name meant that the inner packaging didn't
have a name on it. Like, most of the swab samples
that you'll see and because of the list, there's

almost a name for everybody.
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So on the inner packet, that was the one
reqguest that I had because there were so many
samples coming through, that they labelled the
inner packaging of the swab so that when you
opened up —— like, the outer package has the name
on it. And actually, at that point, it wouldn't
have the item number. The outer packaging has an
inventory number. It's got all the information
for that case on the outer packaging.

And then when you open up the inner
packaging, I wanted to see the person's name again
on the inner packaging. So that the ocuter
packaging had the name on it. The inner packaging
had the name on it and the property receipt.
Sometimes, that wasn't always done. The detective
would not write the name on the inside package.

S0 thét's why anywhere it says n¢ name meant there
was no name on the package inside.

THE COURT: Mr. Terrell or Mr. Segal,
anything else on this discovery issue?

MR. SEGAL: Judge, Jjust a couple of
points. Cne, for the court, Rule 3.2204(B), lower
case d, capital B.

THE CQURT: Let me get there.

MR. SEGAL: Which is on page 11 and 12,
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17 and 13 if you're using the 2000 West Florida

Rules.

THE COURT: Which rule specifically?

MR. SEGAL: 3.,022D. I'm sorry. Number
1, upper case B. Judge, what I'm referring to is,

one of the discovery obligations is to provide
police and investigative reports of any kind but
not notes from which reports are compiled. These
are notes, therefore, under that rule, I'm not
obligated to provide that in discovery.

However, 1f you go down to subsection K
under lowercase d(71)(K), it says: Any tangible
papers or objects the prosecuting attorney intends
to use in the hearing or trial. This —— I only
know that I needed to use this based on what
occurred during the —-—- in the middle of the trial
here.

I had no expectation that the defense was
going to attack these swabs as not belonging to
the defendant. They didn't do it in the prior
trials against this defendant. Mr. Terrell nor
Ms. Shelowitz ever advised me that they were going
to allege or contend that these swabs were not the
defendant's. I had no way of knowing that. It

only became clear now, right in the middle of
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trial, right this second. Therefore, that's when
I got it and went to show it and use it.

So therefore, again it was not a
discovery violation originally because it was not
obligated to be provided in discovery. It onl§
became something to provide in discovery when I
intended to use it at trial. I had no knowledge
that I needed to use that because I never had a
clge that they were going to contend that these
were not the defendant's swabs that were given to
the Plantation Police,

MR. TERRELL: Judge, if I may respond?

THE COURT: Yes.

MR. TERRELL: They must turn over all
police and investigative reports. She just told
you that this is the report that she does, either
her or Theresa Merit. Especially in this
particular case, these are the reports that they
made. They made a report of everybody whose swabs
came in and whose names were on the packages.

THE COURT: What —-— pardon me for a
minute.

MR. TERRELIL: Yes.

THE COURT: What is that paper; ma'am?

THE WITNESS: This is just my —— in this
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case, this is Theresa‘s handwritten notes. This
is not a report. We issue a different report.

THE COURT: oOkay. What is the report
that is ultimately generated from your office? Do
you have it with vou?

THE WITNESS: I have a copy of the report
for this case on the evidence items only, not for
the ligting ¢f names.

THE COURT: Is that report what's already
been marked and introduced and copied?

THE WITNESS: No. Because the report I
have, the only report I have in this case, is the
evidence items relating ~— relating to the
homicide, the clcthing, the rape kit, that type of
evidence.

THE COURT: Okay.

THE WITNESS: It doesn't include any
names of any individuals because again this was
3,000 names so there was not a list -- a report ——

THE COURT: I understand.

THE WITNESS: There wasn't a final report

with the typed names on it. You can see the
report but it has nothing to do with this —-- this
case. It's only got items one through six on it.

MR. TERRELL: Judge, may I inquire of the
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witness? Did you leave the office of Miami-Dade
Crime Lab for a .period of time? You keep saying
that, in my absence, Theresa Merit would do this.

THE WITNESS: No. I was Jjust gone for
about a week's period.

MR. TERRELL: Okay. ©So the report you
think was generated during the week that you were
gone, the one that you have right -—-

MR. SEGAL: Objection. It's not a
report.

THE WITNESS: Right. 1It's not a report.

THE COURT: We're talking with that
listing. ©Okay. Anvthing else on the issue?

Okay. Based on what the witness has
testified to, I think Mr. Segal's correct. I
don't see it as being a discovery violation. I
see 1t being the notes internally tc this Theresa
that were generated from which later reports may
have come on those homicides cases.

All right. Bring the jury back in,
please.

MR, TERRELL: You know a hearsay
objection is coming, judge.

THE WITNESS: I have to be back in Dade

County.
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THE COURT: By 5:007

THE WITNESS: No. Not by 5:00; no. I'm
saying if I don't leave here by about 5:00, I'm
going to run into a problem.

THE COURT: Well, I think —— you know,
let's —— let's address that.

MR, TERRELL: I think we can do it.

THE COURT: You think you can do it.
Ckay.

[WHEREUPON, the jury panel entered the
courtroom]

THE COURT: Welcome back, ladies and
gentlemen. Thank you for your patience again.
These are parts of a trial that they don't show
you on court TV.

THE COQURT: You may proceed, Mr. Segal.

DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. SEGAL:
Q. Again, Ms. Hinz, I'm showing you what's
been marked State's Exhibit U for identification?

What is that?

A. This is listing of items that was
prepared by Theresa Merit, It has the case number
of the master case that correspands to the

homicide in Dade County sc it's just listing with
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item numbers and the names of the person
associated with that item number that came from
the actual packaging, the inner packaging, of the
evidence.

Q. Okay. And that's jusﬁ one page of a

running list of item numbers under that case

number?
A. That's correct.
Q. And does Lhis conlain Lthe item 232

notations?
A. Yes.

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, enter Exhibit U
for identification into evidence.

MR. TERRELL: Judge, that's clearly
hearsay. She testified to somebody else's notes.

THE COURT: May I see you again just very
briefly, please.

[WHEREUPON, the following sidebar
discussion was had]

THE COURT: I think it was done while the
jury was out but I think in front of the jury,
you're going to have to lay a predicate in terms
of her familiarity with --

MR. TERRELL: It's not on there?

THE WITNESS: You necd to establish all
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that in front of the Jjury. Assuming yvou do that
in front of the jury, you can certainly —-

MR. TERRELL: And she's not an expert in
handwriting.

THE COURT: It's a question of
familiarity. Thank you.

[WIIEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was
concluded ]

THE COURY: So at this time, I'm going to
sustain the objection.

You may proceed, Mr. Segal.
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Ms. Hinz, State's Identification U for

identification, who wrote all these names and

numbers in there?

A, That would have been Theresa Merit.
Q. Who is Theresa Merit?
A, She 15 —— was a c¢riminalist that was

assigned to the same position that I was, that she
examined evidencc when it first came into the
laboratory and then would prepare the samples for
DNA ., She's no longer with our laboratory. She
retired about two years ago, I think it was.

. Okavy. And she lives out of Florida

somewhere?
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A. Yes, she does.

Q. ‘Now, how do you know that's her
handwriting?

&, I recognize her handwriting. 2and then
also, she has her initials on the property receipt
to show that ~- that she also saw those samples

and the property receipt.

Q. But how long did you work with Theresa
Merit?
A. I've been there almost 11 years and I

think it was two years ago she retired so I would
have known her for about actually nine years that
I was working there permanently and then I knew
her for a couple of years before that when I

worked in college as an internship.

0. With the Crime Lab?

A. I've known her longer than eight years.
Q. Okay.

A. I mean, longer than 11 years. I'm sorry.
Q. Okay. Of the 11 yvyears or so vears that

you've known her, have you seen her writing on an
ongoing basis for that 11 years?

A, Yes,

0. And is there any doubt in your mind that

the handwriting on here is Theresa Merit's ——
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A. No.
Q. —— from the 11 years that you've seen her
writing?
A, No, noc doubt.
MR. SEGAL: Your honor, at this time, I'4d
move this into evidence.
THE COURT: Mr. Terrell?
MR. TERRELL: Same objection.
THE COURT: ©Okay. I'm going to overrule
the objection and State's U for identification
will be admitted as State's No. 19.

[STATE'S EXHIBIT NO. 19 admitted into

evidence)

MR. SEGAL: Thank you.
BY MR. SEGAL:
Q. And again, in the lower right-hand

portion of this running list, it has 232, Ernesto

Behrens?
A. IL has number 232, Ernesto Behrens; ves,.
Q. Okay. And was that item one of the items

you probably used in preparing the card that the
Plantation Police picked up?

A, I would say yes, that I relied on any of
the items that had number 232 on them in order to

formulate that this item 232 must be from Ernesto
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Behrens and then prepared the card.

Q. Okay. Any irregularities between all the

- items that you had that had the number 232 on

there as far as the name assigned to that number?

A, No.

Q. Okay. Then you prepared a card with two
swabs for Detective Geller?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Okavy. And did Detective Geller
subsequently come and pick up that item from the
Metro Dade Pclice Department Crime Lab?

A, Yes, he did.

Q. Do you have the date that he came and
picked it up?

A. Yes. It was June 12th, 1997, ,

MR. TERRELL: OCbjection, judge. Could I
have the copy of the paper thal she's reading
from. I don't know what —-

THE WITNESS: This is the property
receipt that I prepared in order to transfer the
evidence.

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, it is a property
receipt that he does have a copy of.

THE COURT: Thank vou.

BY MR. SEGAL:
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Q. Does that reflect the time that he picked
it up?

A, Yes, it does. 11:45.

Q.’ A.m., I assume; right?

A. It would have been a.m. I wasn't there

at 11:45 p.m.

Q. At least you'll testify to that?

A. Okay.

MR. SEGAL: Okay. Nothing further of
this witness.

THE COURT;: Cross—-examination?

MR. TERRELL: Yes, judge.

CROSS—~EXAMINATION
BY MR, TERRELL:

Q. All right. M™Ms. Hinz, I know things got a
little bit confused and we got a little bit off
track here. Just so we can make 1t very clear for
the ladies and gentlemen of the jury.

The swabs, this one that yvou're saying is
232 ——

MR. SEGAL: Well, I apologize, your
heonor. I forgot to do scmething. If I could
finish up before —-

THE COURT: Go ahead.

DIRECT EXAMINATION
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BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Prior to coming here and testifying
today, did you go down to the Broward Sheriff's
Office Crime Labatory and pick up the swabs that

you had prepared for Detective Geller?

A, Yes, I did.
Q. Do you have those with you? Your honor,
for the record, Mr. Terrell, I'm going to see —— I

wanted to see and open them now.
THE COURT: Okay.
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Open the bottom of envelope. And I'm
going to take -~ I'm showing you what's been
marked State's V for identification.

Do you recognize what that is?
A, Sure. That's the card that I prepared.

Again, it has our case ——

Q. Don't -— don't show them. Just -- that's
fine.

A. That's the card; vyes.

0. Okay. Does that card have your writing

on there reflecting the work that you did in
preparing the card?
A, Yes .

Q. Where is your writing on the card?
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On the bottom. There's a case number at

the top that corresponds to our case and item —-

Lhe item number and the name associated with the

item number.

Q.
about

A,

0.

A

Q.

in

Okay. The case number you're talking

the upper right-hand portion of the card?
Yes.

Who's writing is that?

That's mine.

Okay. The writing in the lower left-hand

portion of the card, there's a number and a name;

is that correct?

A.

there?
A,
Q.

A.

Q.

Yes.

Who wrote that in there?

I did.

Okay. And what number is written in
Number 232.

Okay. And what name is written there?

Ernest Behrens.

And there's some more writing there that

you didn't put; is that correct on —-

A

a.

A,

That's not mine.
-— on the right-hand side of it?

That's correct.
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0. Okay. Except for the writing on the
right-hand side of the card, is that in the same
and substantially similar condition as it was when
Detective Geller picked it up from the Metro Dade
Poliée Department Crime Lab?

A Yes.

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, I'm going to
submit State's Exhibit V for identification into
evidence.

THE COURT: Any objection?

MR. TERRELL: Yes, judge. We would
object and ask for a brief sidebar.

[WHEREUPON, the following sidebar
discussion was had]

MS. SHELOWITZ: At this time, they're
trying to put in evidence the same item that we
have been discussing from the beginning that they
have not established chain of custody on.

THE COURT: Let me see the —-- which is.
the handwriting she cannot identify? It's this
here?

MR. TERRELL: This is a different index
card, Jjudge. This one is not the same index card
that we've been arguing about.

THE COURT: I understand that. Anything
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else?

MS. SHELOWITZ: Basically, the chain of
custody has not been established. She doces not
have any personal knowledge of these swabs and
where they have been until the time that she took
them out and now to, put them into evidence, when
we are alleging that it is not his, possibly given
all the errors and the fact that this card says
Ernest Behrens, it should not be admitted.

THE COQURT: What's all thisg?

MR. SEGAL: That's from a previous trial.
I didn't realize that was on there.

MR. TERRELL: This swab's been all over
the place.

MR. SEGAL: The only thing that was
relevant to the fact that it's been all over the
place is owed only to them. They're the ones —--
they've seen these things four or five times. For
them to raise 1t as an issue should not be
taken -+ it's taking advantage. It's —--

MS. SHELOWITZ: We had the -—- we are
talking about years before we even knew about this
case.

THE COURT: First of all, the backside of

it is somehow going to have to be taken off,
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whatever was uged in a prior trial. Otherwise,
I'm going to overrule your objection and admit it
into evidence as the next state's exhibit number.

[WHEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was
concluded]

THE COURT: Okay. State's Exhibit Vv is
going to be admitted into evidence over objection
as State's No. 20. 5

[STATE'S EXHIBIT NC. 20 admitted into
evidence]

MR. SEGAL: I'm just going to show this
to the jury and I'll be done.

THE CQURT: Yes.

MR. SEGAL: Now, I swear I'm done.

THE COQURT: Mr. Terrell?

MR. TERRELL: Yes. What d4id he do with
those?

1THE COQURT: I think Karen has the most
recent one.

CROSS—~EXAMINATION
BY MR. TERRELL:
0. All right. Ms. Hinz, again, Jjust so
we're absolutely clear.
There was thousands and thousands and

thousands of swabs that were being handled during
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this period of time back in 1995; correct?

a. Yes.

Q. Okay. And you processed the swab, if I
understand it right, what you do is, you take it
into the lab.

You separate the swabs from the property

receipt; correct?

A. I don't particularly do that; no.

Q. Okavy. But thevy are separated?

A. Right.

Q. OCkay. And at one point or another, these
swabs were separate -~- I'm sorry —-— those swabs

were separated from the property receipt that it
came in with; correct?

A Right, right.

Q. Somebody takes those swabs and they

attach them to a three by five index card;

correct?
A. Right.
Q. So that we're absolutely clear. You did

not do that to those swabs; correct?

A, Right,
0. Somebody else handled those swabs?
A. Right.

Q. We see two of those on the index card;
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correct?

Al Right.

Q. But that's not the number of swabs that
came into the lab; is that ceorrect?

A Right.

Q. Okavy. Detective Moore submitted only two

swabs to the Miami-Dade Police Department Crime
Lab; correct?

A. No. He —-- I believe there were either
three or four‘swabs submitted.

Q. Are you sure he submitted three or four
swabks as opposed to two swabs?

A. Yes, There were have been two swab
packets but there would have been within each
packet two one or two swabs because some packets
we did see only had one swab in it so we only
received three swabs total.

Q. If you you didn't receive the swabs and
you did not process the swabs and Detective Moore
says he submitted two swabs, how can you say that
there's three or four swabs ?

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, I'm going to
object to him asking Ms. Hinz to characterize
somebody's else testimony.

THE COURT: I'm going to overrule the
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objection. I don't think that's what he's asking.

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. Can you repeat
it? |
BY MR. TERRELL:

Q. Okay. If —— 1if Detective Moore submitted
two swabs to the laboratory and you did not
process those swabs but now you're saying that
there's three or four swabs, how can you say the
number of swabs that came into Miami-Dade?

A, I can tell you the number —— if I look at
the card, I can tell you how many we have on our

card and how many are on that card.

Q. Well, how many do you have on your card?

A. There's either one or two left on my
card.

Q. Where's your card?

A. My card is in the laboratory.

0. Okay. You didn't bring your card?

A. No.

0. So you're absolutely positively, there

was more than two swabs submitted by Detective

Moore?
A. Yes.
Q. No matter what anybody says, you're

positive of that?
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A. Yes. Because —-

Q. Would you agree that if Detective Moore
only submitted two swabs and yvet you say: Well, I
gave two to Broward and I kept one or two to
myself, which makes three or four, then there's a
problem?

MR. SEGAL: OQObjection.
THE COURT: Sustained.
THE WITNESS: I wouldn't say there's —-
THE COURT: No. Just wait, ma'am.
THE WITNESS: Oh, I'm sorry.
BY MR. TERRELL:

Q. Would it be normal for a person to submit
two swabs and then they multiply while they're at
the 1lab?

A. I would say they didn't multiply. T
would say that if you ask most detectives how many
swabs they submit, routinely they might say two
when there's actually four because they refer to
swab packets and they do not realize that there
are two packets in a packet. That's from my
experience, having been there almost 11 vears.

0. Okay. But you're certainly not sitting
there, suggesting that that's exactly what

Sargeant Moore did, are you?
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back and look at the packets and see because if
vou refer back to the original packaging, you will
See how many sticks remain and that would
correspond to how many swabs are present.

0. And at this point, you're just guessing
because you have no idea because you didn't
process those swabs; correct?

A I .would -not say I have no idea; no,
because I know how these samples were submitted.

I know that we asked for four swabs”per
individual, two swab éaékets, two swabs to a
packet. Some packets from the manufacturer only
had one swab s0 some packets only came in aé three
swabs.

Q. Okay. I'm not talking about some
packets. I'm not talking about the other 3,000
packets. I'm talking about the packets we're
dealing with today.

Can you say that you received those into
property at the Crime Lab, those particular swabs,
you personally, Ms. Merit?

A, Ms. Hinz.

Q. I'm sorry. Ms. Hinz.

A I can say I signed the property receipt.
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the evidence in. I did not open the

package but I, ves, received the evidence —-—

Q.

A,

S0 you —-—

~— as the outer package, the evidence. I

did not open and break the seal. But ves, I did

receive the evidence.

0.
inside,
Al
Q.
A,

0.

Okay. But you didn't look at the swabs

is what we're getting at?

No. I did not see the swabs inside.
You didn't process the swabs?
I did not process the swabs originally.

The swabs or at least the index card has

232 on it.

swabs or
AL
Q.

assigned
A.

assigned

somebody

You did not assign that number to those
to that index card; correct?

Right.

You were not present when 232 was

to any index card; correct?

T'm not present when there's any number
to any evidence. It is not docne by

that's sitting next to me in the

laboratory. 1It's done by one perscn that's in a

separate

part of the laboratory and that is their

total function, is to sit and put evidence into a

computer

and assign the numbers to it. That's
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their Job.

. Q. So if theré were multiple swabs or if
there was a problem with the swabs when they're
assigning numbers, you would have no idea about

it, would you?

A. If there's multiple swabs?

Q. Yes.

A. Multiple swabs in a package?

Q. Correct. And they assigned the wrong

number to it, you wouldn't know?

A. There —— they can't assign a wrong number
because they're assigning the next number in line.

o. Okay.

A. S0 they're taking number two -- when the
computer comes up and says 232 is next and they're
sitting there with a property receipt that says
Ernesto Behrens, they savy: Okay. 232 is next and
I have Ernesto Behrens without a number. Ernesto
Behrens is now 232.

Q. It's impossible to make a mistake on
that, isn't there?

A. I don't know if they can make a mistake
on that or not.

Q. Many people handle these swabhs; correct?

A, Many people handle the swabs?
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Q. I asked you first.

A. The outer packaging, the inner packaging,
you're talking ébout the swab itself?

Q. I'm talking about all of it.

A, I would say the outer packaging was
handled by different people. The inner packaging
has a strict log of who -- who actually handled
that.

Q. You were not the data processcor on this?
In other words, you didn't process the information
in a computer on these swabs; correct?

A, No. That's correct.

Q. Ckay. So 1f a mistake was made anywhere
during that process, you wouldn't have knowledge

of it? You wouldn't have personal knowledge of

it?

A. That's correct.

Q. What was the date you handled those
swabs?

A. That I signed for the swabs?

. The dale that you handled the swabs?

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, if he could
specify because she said she handled it on one or
more occasions.

THE COURT: Wwhy don't vou be more
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specific.

MR. TERRELL: Sure.
BY MR. TERRELIL:

Q. The dates that you handled the swabs?

A, Okay. The date I signed for the swabs on
the property receipt was March 15th of 1995,

Q. Okay.

A, Then the next time I wrote -- I signed my
name and I took possession of the swab, that
just —— that particular sample was on June 9th,
1997, when I retrieved it from the freezer.

Q. So you were not the one that handled the
swabs on March 9th, 1995; correct?

A. March 9th, No, I was not,

Q. Okay. And you were not the person who
handled these swabs and every other swab at that
time —— I shouldn't —-- excuse me.

You were not the person that handled
these swabs 6n March 10th, 1999 —— I'm sorry —-—
1995; correct?

A, That would be the property receipt. That
would not be handling the —-- that's just the
property receipt and the packaging.

Q. How about March 17th, 1995, did you

handle the swabs then?
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A. Again, that's just the outer packaging.
And at that point, it doesn't have the swabs

inside of the packaging anymore.

Q. Okay. Where are the swabs at this
point?

A, They would be in our evidence freezer.

Q. With the: thousands of other swabs?

A, Yes.

Q. Okavl. The index card that was just

introduced into evidence does not say Exrnesto

Behrens on 1t, does it?

A, No, it does not.

Q. In fact, it says Ernest Behrens, doesn't
it?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. Do you have a list of every single

swab that was brought in during this situation

within 19657

A Yes.

Q. Okavy. Have you reviewed all 3,000 names
on that?

A No, I have not.

0. Okay. But you're in agreement that it's

not the same name that's on thalt card as there

is -— I'm sorry.
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You would agree that the property receipt
does not have the exact same name as on that index
card; correct?

A, No. Because the properly receipt says

Ernesto and the card savs Ernest.

0. Do you know Ernest Behrens?

A, No, I do not.

Q. Ernest Behrens, did he also submit swabs?
A. I'm sorry?

Q. Did Ernest Behrens also submit swabs?

A, Ernest Behrens is the name that's on the

evidence card because at some point, 0 was left
off.

Q. S0 somebody made a.mistake at scme point?

A, Well, I wouldn't say it's a mistake. I
would say that an O was left off. And then T --
which, it's not clear where it was left off at or
if that's the result of the detective calling me
and asking me for Ernest Behrens' sample or not.

Q. And you're sitting here making the
assumption or you're speculating that somebody
just left the 0 off, aren't you?

A Well, that would be my speculation since
at one pocint, it says Ernesto and the next time it

says Ernest. So obviocusly, at some point, there's
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an O that was left off.

0. Okay. But you're assuming, unless you
know for a fact that there was no Ernest Behrens
that submitted any swabs?

. I'm gﬁg%gg:iﬁqthere wag an Ernest Behrens
that“submitted .swabs; he would haﬁe been un&er a
different item number at a different time so that
would not have anything to do with this case.
Number 232 in this case remains 232 whether it's
Ernesto Behrens or Ernest Béﬁréﬁ$ 

Q. And that list of all the names that
another lady wrote down on a piece of paper --
Thank you. It's State's 18. I'm sorry. It's
State's 19. Let me show it to you.

It is different between 230 and 232 on
that sheet than 230 and 237 on the evidence sheet;
correct?

ME. SEGAL: Your honor, oblject.

Referring to something that's not in evidence. If
he wants to put it intoc evidence, that's fine.

THE COURT: Well, at this time, why don't
you —— 1f you have something, why don't you mark
it for identification so she can review it.

MR. TERRELL: Can I mark this for

identification, please.
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BY MR. TERRELL:

Q. Ms. Hinz, would you agree that if the
number of swabs submitted to your lab regarding
Ernesto Behrens has a different number than the
number of swabs that you eventually sent off,
would you agree, then that there's a mistake?

MR. SEGAL: Objection to the question,
your honor.

THE COURT: Overruled. He may ask the
question.

THE WITNESS: <Can you repeatbt it?

MR. TERRELL: Yes.
BY MR. TERRELL:

Q. If the number of swabs that were
submitted into Miami-Dade in 1995 were different
from the number of swabs that you say there were
in 1997, there's a different number of swabs,
would you agree Lhat there's definitely a mistake?

A. I would say there is no mistake. I would
say that there is a misperception or the way that

the question was asked and answered, there's a

problem.
Q. Okavy.
A. Because again, I am stating as a fact

that I've worked there almost 11 yvears, that when
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a detective says one thing about how much swabs, a
lot of times they mcan swab packets and not
individual swabs either because they don't know
any better or they're.confused about it.

Q. Did you hear the sargeant testify today

as to the number of swabs he placed in?

AL No, I did not.
Q. Okavy.
A, I don't need to hear him testify to know

that we've had that on other cases as well.

Q. Of course not. And what you're
testifying to is, then you have better knowledge
of the number of the swabs than the sargeant who
took the swabs; correct? You have a better
knowledge than he does?

A. I wouldn't say I had a better knowledge.
I would say like I said before. If —-- 1f you go
back to the evidence and you were to look at it,
basically, that would confirm how many swabs there
were to begin with. I don't -- I don't have a
problem in saying that I know that when I looked
at the card, there was more than two swabs there
and that I submitted two swabs. And then we have
tested swabs so obviously there had te have been

more than two swabs to begin with.
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Q. I'm happy with that answer. Thank you.
We already went over the fact that you
didn't put any of the information into the

computer; correct?

A, As I never do on any case. That's
correct.

Q. When, for example, those swabg lump
sum —-- when the swabs went to I think it's Dr.

Khan down there?
A, Yes,.
Q. When the swabs go, do they go

individually or do they go many swabs at once?

A, They go in groups.
Q. In groups of how many?
A. However many he wanted to take at that

particular time.

Q. Well, in 11 years, what do —-— what do you
say that he usually takes at one time?

A, Again, this was an isolated case because
you're about, in this case, we had thousands of
swabs. This in no way relates to any case that we
had even since then.

Q. Okay.

A, Sc he took however many he wanted to in

groups according to the DNA transmittal form. He
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would take one form or he might take three forms
or he might take six forms at a time. And however
many were on that form is however many he took.

0. Well, I'm showing you what's marked
Defense kExhibit N for identification.

Do you recognize that?

A. Yes, I do.

0. And is that the DNA evidence transmittal
form you were Jjust speaking of?

A. Yes, 1t is.

Q. Okay. BAnd would you agree that at least
at this particular time, 15 swabs werc handled at
the same time? I guess I should be showing you
this.

A Yes, there are 15.

0. Usually, when swabs are moved in groups
at a time; correct, unless it was a situation like
it went specifically to Detective Geller? OQOther
than a situation like that, when swabgs are moved
down there, they're moved in bulk at a time;
correct?

A, In this particular case; ves, they were
moved in multiple but —- in this particular case;
yes.

Q. Isn't there a place at one point in time



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

823

where all three or 4,000 swabs are put together?

A, Is& there one place now where there —-

Q. No. Where they were kept together, in a
evidence cooler?

A, They were kept in different places, in
different boxes, in different evidence coolers;
yes.

MR. TERRELL: Okay. Thank you. ©No
further guestions.

THE COQURT: Mr. Segal?

RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Okay. I'm showing you the evidence
transmittal form that Mr. Terrell is referring to,
Defense Exhibit N.

Under 232, what -- how is that written in
ink? Can you tell if that's Ernest or Ernesto
according to the little tag on the last —--

A. Right. That's my handwriting. That
would be Ernest. It wouldn't be Ernesto beccause I
know that's jusl me looping back on the T.

Q. Okay. But it was the same number as on
the property receipt that's in evidence, on that
list that's in cvidence and here as well; correct?

A.  Right.
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Q. All saying 2327
A, Right. All 232 under that particular

case number; ves.

MR. SEGAL: Nothing further,

THE COURT: Mr., Terrell, anvthing
further?

MR. TERRELL: Nothing further.

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'‘'am. You may
step down.

[WHEREUPON, the witness was stood down]

THE CQURT: Who doces that belong to?
That's in evidence I think.

MR. SEGAL: Yes. Thank you.

THE COURT: Thank you, Ms. Hinz.

Can I see you up here cne second counsel.

[WHEREUPON, an off-the-record discussion
was had]

THE COURT: Okay. Ladies and gentlemen,
I was just discussing with the attorneys a little
bit about our scheduling. I think the next
witness would take up a little longer thisg evening
than I would be comfortable with so I think this
is the time we're going to break for the day. A
couple of comments.

First of all, don't leave any personal
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items in the courtroom. Take your personal things
with you. Don't discuss this case among
yourselves. Don't discuss it with anvbody else.

And certainly don't form any definite or fixed
opinion about the merits of this case.

Schedule-wise, we'd 1like to start
tommorrow morning at 9:00 a.m. so plcase arrange
yourselves Lo be outside the jury assembly room no
later than 8:45 and somebody will escort you up
here. We would like to start as promptly as
possible so everybody's cooperation in that regard
will be appreciated. With that in mind, anybody
have any question about ocur scheduling?

Okay. We'll see you tommorrow morning
outside the Jjury assembly room no later than 8:45.
Thank you very much, Have a nice evening.

[WHEREUPON, the jury panel left the
courtroom]

THE COURT: All right. Let the record
show that the jury's left the courtroom.
Mr. Behrens, all counsel are present.

Let me suggest that tommorrow, we'll
convene at 8:45 oursgelves. And I would like to
address with a view towards conquering the issue

on Dr. Khan. I think that's important, that we
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try to make every effort to dc that.

MR. SEGAL: Should I tell Detective
Geller to be here at 9:00.

THE COQOURT: Yeah. That's fine, 9:00.

MR. SEGAL: Or 8:45 so I can or somebody
can go over with him how to testify?

THE COURT: 1I'll leave that up to you. I
mean, ¢ertainly go over the items we discussed
but, you know, at nine o'clock -- my hope is that
you will each have given some thought to
Dr. Khan's testimony. I mean, I imagine you've
spoken, if not briefly, you've spoken somewhat
among yourselves.

But again, I'd like to be able if we can
to —— tec have a stipulation drawn up. From what I
gather, it would be somewhat short in nature but
if we can't, I'd like to be able to have it drawn
up and at an appropriate time, I'll just read it
to the jury.

MR. TERRELL: Judge, can we address it
real guick?

THE COURT: Absolutely.

MR. TERRELL: Now, that the swabs are in
evidence and we've past the chain of custody and

now it's just a matter of Don Marchese testifying,
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is his evidence really necessary? And, if so,
fine but ——

THE COURT: I don't really know because I
really don't --

MR, TERRELL: I thought they needed chain
of custody.

MR. SEGAL: Judge, 1if ——= 4if Mr. Terrell
is telling this court that he's not going to argue
in final argument to the jury that there's some
problem with the swabs based on what occurred when
Dr. Khan was dealing with them, then probably no
reason to put him in there. I'm not going to
leave myself open to it.

THE COURT: I think that'’s a fair
comment. I think Mr. Segal makes a fair comment.

MR. TERRELL: Yeah. Sure. If the
question is, am I going to challenge Dr. Khan
tainting the evidence in any way? No.

THE COURT: I think the position of
Mr. Segal goes perhaps a little step further which
is, not only with DPr. Khan so-called tainting the
evidence but I gather that there's a period of
time and I don't know whether it's an hour or a
month but whatever period of time this person has

control, 1f you will, over this evidence, that
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that would not be challenged in argument. In
other words, whatever that period of time is.

ME. TERRELL: We'll agree with that. The
period of time that they were in the possession of
Dr. Khan, we won't challenge because it already
came out that it was tested and he was excluded
from any wrongdoing, So the period of time that
Dr. Khan physically had control of them, we won't
challenge.

THE COURT: With respect to his testing
or chain of custody during that time? I just want
to make sure that we're all on the same page
because, you know, I don't want to tell you folks
how to try vour case.

MR. TERRELL: I know. Well, we're trying
to be convenient to all parties. "~ Is that the
state's concern, while it was in the possession of
Dr. Khan, whether we're going to attack the —-

THE COURT: Attack the testing or the
chain of custody.

MR. SEGAL: Right. Testing or chain of
custody. Not so much the testing because I'm
not —— the testing he did had nothing to do with
this case

THE CQURT: Right.
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MR. SEGAL: 1It's the period of time that
Dr. Khan ——

THE CQURT: I guess it would be the chain
of custody and/or the issue of tampering while in
his custody would not be challenged. That would
be the issue I think.

MR. TERRELL: ¢Ckay. And I think we can

work with that. If the state tommorrow morning
comes to me and says: Well, this is what he'll
testify to, then I1'11l -— I'm in a position, I

think we can agree to that.

THE COURT: Okay. So what I'm going to
do is, I'm not going to ask you to bind yourselves
in blood this morning. I am going to ask you that
tommorrow morning though, to bind yourselves in
blood, if you will, on that issue. So to give you
an opportunity to think about it among vourselves
and we'll readdress it first thing in the morning.

MR. SEGAL: Do you still need me to draw
up a stipulation?

THE COURT: I don't think so because I
don't think it even need -- if —= if —— ny
understanding is, if the defense is willing to
stipulate that they will not in c¢losing argument

or through witnesses they may call on their side
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of the case challenge either the testing and/orx

the issue of tampering or the chain of custody
during Dr. Khan's tenure with this evidence, then
I don't think their needs to be anyvthing even
presented to the Jjury, if it's an issue that
doesn't come up.

MR. SEGAL: Through any witness they
present or any witness the state presents.

THE COURT: Okay. We'll discuss it first
thing in the morning.

MR. SEGAL: Okay.

THE COURT: Thank you. See everybody at
that time.

[WHEREUPON, the proceedings were

adjourned]
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Whereupon, the following proceedings were had:

THE COURT: All right. Let the record
show that Mr. Behrens is present. Mr. Segal,
Mr. Terrell, Ms. Shelowitz are present.

Before I bring the jury up, let's just go
back to a couple of housekeeping matters. One,
let me readdress with you the issue, that I think

Mr. Segal raised a substitute rebuttal witness

from the airlines or something. I don't know if
I'm —— is my memory correct?
MR. SEGAL: Right. There's a --— right.

THE COURT: And I just wanted to c¢larify.

' Was there any defense concern with thalt witness

being substituted in for one they already had?

MR. TERRELL: As long as I can speak to
that witness before that witness testifies ‘because
the state turned over the documents.

THE COURT: Okay. That'll be arranged, I

. assume?

MR. SEGAL: Sure. I'm not sure —-
Mr. Terrell talking about an informal conversation
outside before he testifies. Obviously, that's
fine.

MR. TERRELL: That's all.

THE CQURT: Okay. Then let's -- I think
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the only other issue is, I wanted to readdress
Dr. Khan.

MR. SEGAL: Judge, there is one other
thing before that.

THE COURT: Sure,

MR, SEGAL: If the court will recall, on
Monday before the trial began, I brought the issue
about one of their defense experts and the errata
sheet from their deposition.

THE COURT: Correct. They were going, to
check that out.

MR. SEGAL: They were supposed to have
contacted that expert and get an explanation of
what the error was.

THE COURT: Ms. Shelowitz, Mr. Terrell,

MS. SHELOWITZ: Judge, given our hours,
we're doing the best we can to get scmebody to get
ahold of him. Before he testifies, we'll of
course get it taken care of. I don't think we
even have a copy of that errata sheet to even ask
him, when we do get ahold of him, what it's about.
But before he would testify, we can —-—- you can
definitely ask him before.

MR. TERRELL: Judge, 1f I can follow up

on that. Today at noon, I predict that we'll
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start hopefully the defense tommorrow morning.
We're going to call the doctors and we're going to
call all the witnesses today at noon to arrange
and start them bringing them down. I willnmake
contact with him today.

THE COURT: Okay. Let me ask you this
and while we're on this topic, let's just talk
about our schedule today. How many witness do you
anticipate the state has left.

MR. SEGAL: T believe four, judge, is my
guesstimate.

THE COURT: Okay. Do you think that's
going to run through the day or do you think
you'll finish it before the end of the day?

MR. SEGAL: I can't predict the
cross—examination. It'1ll probably take up a good
portion of the day because I would imagine two DNA
experts will take a little bit of time.

THE COURT: Okay. And you have Detective
Geller, is he your first witness?

MR. SEGAL: No. Somebody else that's
based on what they were doing yesterday --

THE COURT: Qkay.

MR. SEGAL: ~-- I have a different witness

coming.,
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THE COURT: Okavy. It sounds like it may
be, and I certainly don't know, but it's possible
it could be mid-afternoon meaning three o'clock,
3:30, the state may finish their case. And my
conversation 1is not to suggest any predisposition
to motions that the defense may want to raise but
with that in mind, you may want to have witnesses
ready to go Ltoday.

I mean, we talked about this earlier in
the week that, you know, when —— when it's time to
hit the ground running, we want to be able to do

that so you want to have your witnesses ready to

. go.

MR. TERRELL: I should be calling them
now, Jjudge.

THE COURT: Then that may be something
you and Ms. Shelowitz may want to do.

MR. TERRELL: Ckavy.

THE COURT: But, you know, I don't
know -—-

MS. SHELOWITZ: Some of them are here.
It shouldn't be a problem to get ahold of them and
then we can ~-

THE COURT: Again, sitting here at nine

c'clock in the morning, I don't know how the day
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is going to play out but I just want to know that
if we're ready to go to the defense side of the
case, 1f you decide to put on a case, I want that
first witness ready to go.

MR. TERRELL: Okay. 1If I can just have a
couple of minutes, I need to make some calls then.

THE COURT: Okay.

MS., SHELOWITZ: I have a couple issues
anyway.

THE COURT: Okay. Let's —- let's —-—
let's address Dr. Khan. Having had the evening to
think it over, is the defense prepared to
stipulate with respect to Dr. Khan and if sc, what
would vou stipulate to?

MS. SHELOWITZ: With respect to Dr. Khan, .
I would just ask that if there be no mention of

Dr. Khan then, we're not going to make an issue in

our closing in any way or form. We won't even
reference his name. I don't think his name should
even come up. I don't think that he's even at
issue.

There's several names on that list.
They're not calling anybody else. If they want us
to leave that name out of closing, then we can do

that. We won't make an issue of Khan.
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MR. SEGAL: That covers the ground
discussed yesterday.

THE COQOURT: Well, I think that the —-
what we talked yesterday was —— and we can be a
tad more specific —-—- is that there would be no
reference of Dr. Khan not only by name in c¢losing
but also with respect to the issues of any
tampering and/or chain of custody issues while
this evidence was within his domain, if you will,
or his custody.

MS. SHELOWITZ: Right.

MR. SEGAL: Or contamination issues.

MS. SHELOWITZ: Right. &aAnd I would say
that we would argue —— we —— we probably will be
arguing an issue of tampering but we will not
specifically ever say, yvou know, look at the
property of Dr. Khan's name and it happened with
Dr. Khan during that period. We won't do that.

THE COURT: S0 —— so any argument of
tampering that you may make will not have anything
to do with Dr. Khan,

MS. SHELOWITZ: Specifically.
Absolutely.

THE COURT: Any problem with that,

Mr. Segal?
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MR. SEGAL: As long as they don't build
an argument that in any way has Dr. Khan's
involvement as being in any way part —— as long as
whatever —--—

THE COURT: In cother words -—--

MS. SHELOWITZ: That name won't even come
out of my mouth.

THE COURT: As I understana it and I
don't want to -- and I don't anticipate anybody's
playing a game. I don't anticipate anybody would
ao this but I think what we're saying is that
it's —— it's —— the issue of tampering is not
going to be addressed in any way such that there
was, you know, no tampering with these witnesses
and no tampering with these witnesses and that
there was Jjust a gap whiéh necessarily would be
the gap that Dr. Khan would f£ill.

And I think we're all on the same page in
that regard so let's address other issues while
Mr. Terrell uses the phone. Ms. Shelowitz, you
had something else you wanted to address?

MS. SHELOWITZ: On the issue of,

Mr. Behrens has been declared indigent before in
Judge Rothschild's courtroom. There was a part of

the transcript ordered by tommorrow morning so
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that we could have for closing. I just wanted to

éee if we could get an order because I don't know

what our orders say specifically to what kind of

transcript. I know that we've ordered them in the
past but I just want -- and I can draw it up,
whatever —— an order Jjust allowing us to have him

declared indigent for the purpose of rushing this
transcript overnight so that we can have it
tomorrow morning.

THE COURT: Let me ask vyou ghis.r Are you
talking about the whole trial or a particular
witness?

MS. SHELCWITZ: Just one witness. One
short witness, actually.

THE COURT: Qkay. The direct and cross
or Just —-

MS. SHELOWITZ: The direct and cross.

THE COURT: Okay. You have no input on
that, do you, Mr. Segal?

MR. SEGAL: No, vyour honor.

THE COURT: OQOkay. If you'll prepare an
order consistent with that, I think that would be
appropriate.

MR. SEGAL: Yeah. If the court reporlter

could be asked that whatever transcript is
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ordered, that they provide me a copy.

THE COURT: That's certainly fine.

Anything else, Ms. Shelowitz?

MS. SHELOWITZ: One other matter. We did
touch on it yesterday but I do want it reiterated
that I -- you know, in our opinion, we're coming
to a part of a trial -- and I don't know who the
other witnesses are that he's going to call but
it's —— the same would apply to him or her.

But Detective Geller is a dangerous
witness in our eyes in that he has testified
before. He is in prior hearings. &and I don't
trust 100 percent without true cautionary
instructions to him by the state that he is not to
make any mistakes because no mistakes will be
accepted.

THE COURT: Are you saying with respect
to other cases?

MS. SHELOWITZ: With respect to his other
cases. And it would be very easy for him in some
of the questions that I might ask -- and I'm
already warning, I will talk about the probable
cause. It's no surprise to the state. We've had
prior hearings on the issues of this probable

cause before.
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He should be able to testify as to this
case alone and there shouldn't -- we should not
end up in a mistrial because I think that we're ——
we have enough caution beforehand that he needs to
stick to this case and this case alone in his
answers.

THE COURT: You've spoken to your
witness?

MR. SEGAL: I've spoken to him, judge.
But on the same token, Ms. Shelowitz asks a
question that opens a door to other things, he's
allowed to answer guestions in full if she opens
the door to. And I can't instruct him to
basically disregard part of the answer that she
reguests. She'll have to gage her questions
accordingly. We can't basically give her carte
blanche to ask question that necessarily call for
answers from other cases and then not mention
them. That just can't be done. I've never
instructed him to that effect.

THE COURT: Well, let me suggest this.
And I think both of you raise very valid points.
Certainly, I assume you're going to do the cross?

MS. SHELOWITZ: Yeah, I understand that.

THE CQURT: Okay. So you obviously are
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permitted to ask leading guestions so -- and
you'll do that to try to narrow the expected
answer as much as possible. The only thing I can
do and if you'll remind me when the witness comes
in -- perhaps I'll send the jury out ~- and I'1ll
instruct the witnesé not only not to discuss other
cases but if he feels that an answer to your
question necessitates him to reference another
case, at that point, he can somehow let me know
that, you know, he needs to address a matter with
me and I'll send the jury out and we can —— we can
handle it.

MS. SHELOWITZ: Well, and I'll proffer to
the court some of my questions have already been
asked in other hearings that deal with the
probable cause report. I don't know if he's going
to want to hear an answer and I know some of them,
he's already claimed at deposition taken of him,

that they were mistakes that were pointed out to

him from the state attorney. He might want his
answer to —-— he may just say he got confused with
all the other cases. And I'm going to ask him a

yes or no guestion, either he put something in the
probable cause or he did not. I'm not asking him

why .
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THE COURT: Well, Mr. Segal has spoken to
him presumably, I will speak to him also.‘ And I
think the point is ~~ I mean, if —— and I'm not
here to tell you how to cross—examine the witness
but I do think that if a question is asked that
calls properly for a reference to other cases,
then the witness is going to be permitted to
answer the guestion. You're obviocusly not going
to knowingly do that, I assume.

M5, SHELOWITZ: Right.

THE COURT: So thérefore, I'm going to
talk to the witness without the jury here and I'1ll
let him know that if he feels that an answer's
going to require him in his mind to go into other
cases, that he let me know that we need to address
this matter privately outside the jury's presence
and we'll conguer it at that point and I'll hear
your respecltive érguments and I'll either let him
answer it or not let him answer it relative to
other cases because I certainly don't want a
mistrial in this case either.

MS. SHELOWITZ: Right. And I can tell
the court, I'm not asking him any gquestions that
he hasn't already answered at least twice ——

THE COURT: Okay.
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MS. SHELOWITZ: ~- in the past.

THE COURT: Okay.

MS. SHELOWITZ: One thing I am going Lo
bring up is that there is -- he put in his police
report that there was semen found on the slip
dress.

THE COURT: Okay. What's the anticipated
question?

MS. SHELOWITZ: Isn't it true that vyou
put in your police report that -- that there was
semen on the sglip dress. In fact, we learned
later in the trial, there was no semen on the slip
dress.

THE CCOURT: Well, I mean, there again,
that's a question that ought to, as you couched
it, ought to just call for a yes or no answer.

MS. SHELOWITZ: Exactly. That's all I'm
going to be asking. If that's going to be the
answer, that's really the only one I'm very
concerned about. And I think there was one other
about the point of entry is also in his police
report as incorrect. I'm asking for a yes or no.
I'm not asking him to explain it. And that should
not, as long as —-- I'm not hearing any argument at

this point -- should not open the door.
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THE COQURT: Why don't we ask Detective
Geller to come in. Let's address it right now.
I'm going to send Karen down to bring the jurors
up.

Just bring them and tell them to wait out
there. You can just bring them up.

All right. The record will show Mr.
Behrens, Ms. Shelowitz, Mr. Terrell, Mr. Segal are
present.

Detective Geller.

DETECTIVE GELLER: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Good morning. You can just
have one of these seats right up here for a
second. We jJust want to preliminarily go over a
couple of things.

DETECTIVE GELLER: Okay.

THE COURT: Thank you for being as timely
and prompt as you are. The issue —— some issues
have been raised relative to your testimony and I
want to clarify a couple of things. FPFirst of all,
I have learned that you have an involvement with
Mr. Behrens not only in this case but perhaps in
working on other cases also

DETECTIVE GELLER: Yes.

THE COURT: As you can appreciate, we're
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here only trying this case.

DETECTIVE GELLER: Okay.

THE COURT: So therefore, when guestions
are asked of you —-— and I can understand that
there —— there may be some interplay of thinking
between cases —-— keep in mind that we do not want
yvou to testify as to other cases.

So if Ms. Shelowitz or Mr. Segal ask you
a question, the best thing for you is to —— if the
gquestion can be answered with a yes or no, answer
the question directly yes or no.

I£f, in your mind, yvou feel that the only
way you can answer a question truthfully and
accuralely is by referencing your otlher
investigations, then what 1 want vou to do in that
situation is just turn to me and say, you know,
your honor, I'd like to speak to you about this.

DETECTIVE GELLER: Qkay.

THE COURT: And I'll send the jury out
and we'll discuss what your answer might be.

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, can he —— can he
be allowed to refer to your honor, I need to
discuss an issue —-

THE COURT: Of course.

MR. SEGAL: —- so the jury doesn't think
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that he's trying to be evasive?

THE COURT: Absolutely. I'm just talking
off the top of my head, okay. Yes. What
Mr. Segal says 1s perfectly acceptable. You know,
as you told me, your honor, I need to address
something with you. Okay.

DETECTIVE GELLER: QOkay.

THE COURT: In other words, I don't want
you addressing the other cases in front of this
jury.

THE WITNESS: Absolutely, sir.

THE COURT: Unless there's something that
vyou feel you have to do and then I want an
opportunity to talk about it outside the jury's
presence. And so I think therefore, teh best
theory is, as best you can, just respond yes or no
and directly to the gquestlion.

DETECTIVE GELLER: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Anvthing else we want to
address with the detective before the jurors come
up?

MS. SHELOWITZ: No.

MR. TERRELL: No.

THE COURT: Thank you, detective. If

you'll wait outside, we'll have you in here as
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as we can.
DETECTIVE GELLER: Thank vou.
THE‘CdURT: Appreciate that.
Ms. Shelowitz, any other matters that you
to bring up?

MS. SHELOWITZ: No, there's not, vyour

honor.

THE COURT: By the way, if there's other

exhibits that the defense knows that they're going

to want marked, Jjust, you know, let Karen have

them

that

they

were

that

as you c¢an 50 she can premark them to save

effort.
MR. TERRELL: There are but we haven't ——
haven't come into the court yet.

THE COURT: GCkay. I don't think there
any remaining discovery or loose end issues

we had to discuss. I think we've got

everything preltty much covered at this point.

MR. TERRELL: I think so too.

MS. SHELOWITZ: I think the only other

issue is Dr. Doran. I don't have word that he

does
have

what

in fact have his license reinstated. I don't
any documents yet in my hand and I don't know

the state regqguires. They said in '99, it was

suspended and then —-
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MR. SEGAL: Someihing beside words, judge.

THE COURT: Well, in other words, let's
look at it this way. If the state asks the doctor
the guestion, you know, are you a licensed
physician in the State of Florida and if the
doctor says, ves, then 1f the state wants to
impeach that, then that burden, if you will, is on
the state to present something of impeachment
value. I mean, absent some documentation or
rebuttal witness somewhere, then the state's going
to be held to the naked answer, if you will, that
the doctor gives. There's nothing else you can do
on the issue.

ME. TERRRELL: Judge, if I understand, I
don't know if it's captain now or sargeant
Butchko. I believe he's the next witness to come
in. The same cautionary instruction to him. He
knows nothing about the facts of this case bhult he
worked on Tamiami case. At no time should he
refer to Mr. Behrens as a suspect in that case
because he was never a suspect in that case.

THE COURT: Why don't vou instruct him,
Mr. Segal.

Okay. The record will show Mr. Behrens,

Ms. Shelowitz, Mr. Segal and Mr. Terrell are
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present.

Bring in the ZJury, please.

Folks in the back, I ask that you rise
when the jurors come in. Thank vyou.

THE SHERIFF: Jury coming in, your honor,

[WHEREUPON, the jury panel entered the
courtroom]

THE COURT: Good morning, ladies and
gentlemen. Welcome back. I do find on trials
that take a couple of days like this, that there's
a certain ease with which people come in, find
their seats and get themselves comfortable. I
hope yoﬁ had a nice evening last night.

Mr. Segal, vyou may call your next
witness, please.

MR. SEGAL: Thank you, your honor.
Detective John Butchko.

THE COURT: Everybody has their juror

button on which I see.

Good morning. If you'll please come up
to the witness stand. You'll come around, stand
and raise your right hand. Karen will swear you
in.

Whereupon,

JOHN BUTCHKQO, a witness herein, and
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having been first duly sworn by the court clerk
and cautioned to tell the truth of HIS knowledge
as to the within matters, was thereupon examined
and testified upon HIS oath as follows:

THE CLERK: Please be seated. State vour
full name and spell your last name for the record.

THE WITNESS: My name is John Butchko.
It's spelled, B-u-t-c-~h-k-o.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. SEGAL:

0. Okay. Sir, how are you employed?

A. I'm a detective with the Miami-Dade
Police Department in the Homicide Bureau.

Q. Ckav. How long have you been with the
Miami—-Dade Police Department or whatever its
earlier names were?

A. Yes. It was called the Metro Dade Police
Department. Actually, when I first started, it
was 1980C. It was c¢alled the Public Safety
Department. Two years later, it changed to the
Metro Dade Police Department. And now currently,
it's the Miami Dade Police Department. I started
there in -- in -- I'm sorry -- in July, 1980.

Q. So whatever name it was, you've been

working for them for 20 years®?
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A. Yes, sir.
Q. Okay. And your current assignment is a

homicide detecgtive?

A, Yes, sir.

Q. How long have you been had that position?
A. Since November 22nd, 1982.

Q. So that's approximately 18 years or 17

and a half years --

A. Yes, sir.
Q. -— almost 18.
Okay. During the course of time that you

were a homicide detective, did you become one of
the or the lead investigator into serial murders
that were taking place in Tamiami area back in the
1995 or so timeframe?

A Yes. I was assigned as a lead detective
in the case and I had a co-lead on the case.

Q. Okay. Now, as the lead case in the case
or lead investigator in the case, were you
responsible for looking at all the leads and
possible people that were contacted to provide DNA
in your investigation?

A, Yes, sir.

Q. And did you familiarize yourself with all

the people that were —- that were contacted to
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give DNA swabs for the investigation?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Okay. And while you were doing that, did

¥ou note that one of the detectives working on the

case had contacted an Ernesto Behrens?

a. Yes. That's correct.

MR. TERRELL: Your honor, I'm going Lo
object. He has no personal knowledge of this.
This is all hearsay at this point.

THE COURT: I'm going to sustain the
objection unless you can otherwise establish his
personal knowledge.

BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Okay. Did you review reports,
investigations, et cetera, that established that
an Ernesto Behrens had been contacted?

A Yes.

MR. TERRELL: Objection, judge. 1It's
hearsay.

THE COURT: Sustained. It scunds like
that's based on hearsay.

BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Okay. Do you work with Detective Archie
Moore.
A. Yes, sir, I do.
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Q. Were you working with Detective Archie

Moocre on that case?

A. Yes, sir.
Q. Okay. Now, as part of your review of all
the invest —-— the people that had been contacted,

did vou ever see a person by the name of Ernest

Behrens who was ever contacted to be provided

swabs?
Al Yes.
Q. Ernest Behrens?
a. No, no. I'm sorry. Ernesto Behrens.
Q. Okay. FErnesto —-—

MR. TERRELL: Your honor, object and
sidebar at this point.

THE COURT: You may come up.

[ WHEREUPON, the following sidebar

discussion was had]

MR. TERRELL: Judge, at this time, I'm

moving to strike all this testimony and moving to

strike this witness. He had absolutely no
rersconal knowledge of the facts of this case. He
has never met Ernesto Behrens,. None of this goes

to DNA. It's irrelevant. We ask that it be

excluded.

MR. SEGAL: I didn't ask him one question
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about this case. I asked him if there was an
Ernest Behrens that ever provided swabs in the
Tamiami case investigation. Big deal about the 0
being left off of something. And they're
intimating that there is an Ernest Behrens that
provided these swabs. I'm asking him questions,
which is perfectly permissible, to show there was
never an Ernest Behrens that was contacted for
swabs in that case.

MR. TERRELL: First of all, unless he
took the swabs from all 5,000 people, then
anything he would have recad off of sheets is
hearsay, simply hearsay. As far as the Ernest

Behrens, that's on the card. And we're getting

into the -— we're getting into the facts of the
Tamiami case. That's ridiculous.
He has ~-~ again, unless he has perscnally

taken swabs from every single person of the 5,000
people, that if he read any reports that says,
well, I never —-—- I read the reports and I didn't
see an Ernest Behrens, it's hearsay unless he
generated the reports.

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, the absence of
something is not hearsay. The absence of

something is hearsay if a statement is admitted
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for the truth of the matter therein. We're
talking about the absence of anything. That is
not a hearsay assertion.

THE COURT: Well, based on the —— what I
gather is the scope of your inquiry is the Ernest
Behrens/Ernesto Behrens gquestion. I'm going to
overrule your objection. I'm not trying those

Tamiami cases and I'm not going to go into those

cases.
MR. SEGAL: I'm not asking one —-
MS. SHELOWITZ: But his testimony is
based on hearsay. If they wanted to bring in

somebody who personally knew who was on those
lists, how does he know. He doesn't have the
lists here. He's just —-- again, this case is
being tried on people who are testifying to
protocol.

Yesterday, we sat through Hinz who had no
personal knowledge of anything except protocol and
today again we're allowing it. At this point,
we're highly prejudiced. Nobody has come in here
with any personal knowledge. Everybody is
testifying as to what generally happens and this
case cannot be tried in a vacuum that way.

Either the states brings in witnesses
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with personal knowledge or it should be sustained
and struck from this trial.

THE COURT: I'm going to overrule the
objection.

[WHEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was
concluded]
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Again, Detective Butchko, the
investigation into those serial murders, was there
ever an individual by the name of Ernest Behrens
that was ever contacted to provide a swab?

A. No, sir. HNot by the name of Ernest; no.

MR. SEGAL: (Qkay. Thank you very much.
CROSS~EXAMINA'YION
BY MR. TERRELL:
0. Detective, can you tell us the number of

swabs thal were collected?

A. The exacl number?
Q. Yes.
. I ceouldn't. It was in excess of 3,000.

We had 5,000 leads.

Q. Are you —- it's -- and, in fact, you
received almost 5,000 swabs total; is that
correct?

A, I don't recall the exact number.
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Q. When was the last time you reviewed the
list of the 5,000 people that were talked to in
this case?

A, Approximately eight months.

Q.‘ About eight months ago. And you reviewed
all 5,000 people on that list?

A. I -~ I at one point have seen all people
that have been swabbed. 1I've seen their names.

MR. TERRELL: Okay. ©No further
guestions.

THE COURT: Anything else, Mr. Segal?

MR. SEGAL: No, your honor.

THE CQURT: Thank you, sir. You may step

down.
THE WITNESS: Thank you.
[WHEREUPON, the witness was stood down]
THE COURT: Call your next witness,
please.

MR. SEGAL: Detective 3teve Geller.

THE COURT: Good morning. If gou'll
please come up to the witness stand, just stand,
raise your right hand and be sworn in.

Thereupon,
DETECTIVE STEVE GELLER, a witness herein,

and having been first duly sworn by the court
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clerk and cautioned to tell the truth of HIS
knowledge as to the within matters, was thereupon
examined and testified upon HIS oath as follows:
THE CLERK: Please be seated. State vour
full name and spell your last name for the record.
THE WITNESS: My name is Steve Geller,
G-e-l~l—e-r.
DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. SEGAL:
Q. Okavy. Sir, how are you employed?
A. I'm employed as a police officer with the
City of Plantation.
Q. And how long have vyou been employed by

the City of Plantation Police Department?

A, It'll be ten yvears.

Q. And what's your current assignment with
them?

A, I'm in the Criminal Investigations

Division as a detective,

Q. OCkay. And how long have you held that
position?

A Approximately four years.

Q. Now, in 1997, did there come a time
where, detective, you became involved as a lead

detective in the investigation of the sexual
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batcery of [ R

A Yes.
Q. Now, before vou became kthe lead detective

into it, had there been a previous lead deltective?

AL Yes.

0. And who would that have been?

A. Brian Hager.

Q. Now, when you first got involved in the

case, would Lthat have been somewhere in early

19977
AL Yes.
0. And did you begin to conduct an

investigation after you assumed the lead detective
of the case?

A Yes.

Q. Okay. HNow, as parkt of your
investigation, did there come a Lime when your
investigation revealed thalt Ernesto Behrens was a
suspect in the case?

AL Yes.

Q. Okavy. Based upon Ernesto Behrens
becoming a suspect in the case, did you then
commence doing an investigation to try to locate
the defendant?

A Yes.
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Q. And as part of that investigation, did
you speak to a number of different people?

A. Yes.

Q. One second. Okay. During the the course
of the investigation that you were conducting in
contacting people, did you have a conversation

with a man named Dave Grayson?

Al Yes.

Q. What day did you have that conversation?
A. June 6th, 1997.

Q. Okay. As a result of that conversation,

did you then make contact with the Meltro Dade
Police Department?

A. Yes.

Q. And what was your purpose in contacting
the Metro Dade Police Department?

A. To obtain whether they had any DNA,

Q. And what day did you contact the Metro
Dade Police Department?

A, That would be June 9th, 1997.

Q. Okavy. And as a result of that
conversabtion, d4id you travel down to the Metro
Dade Police Department Crime Laboratory?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. And what date did you'go to the Crime
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Laboratory?

A. June 12th, 1997,

Q. And did you pick up something from the
Crime Laboratory when vou went down there on June

i2th, 199772

A, Yes I did.

Q. What did you pick up?

A. A DNA swab.

. When vyou picked it up, was it packaged or

was it open in any way?
A, It was packaged.
Q. Who did you pick it up from?

MS. SHELOWITZ: Judge, I'm going to
object to any reference to notes. He needs to
have a memory of it first.

THE COURT: I'll sustain the objection.
If you need something to refresh vour
recollection, be it your notes or report, let us
know that. -Otherwise, try to answer from the --
your perscnal reccollection.

THE WITNESS: Okay. May I refresh my
memory by looking at my notes ——

THE COURT: Yes.

THE WITNESS: - for this guestion?

THE COURT: Yes.
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THE WITNESS: The name of the person is
Sharon Hinz.
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Okay. And do you remember about what
time it was that you picked it up from Sharon Hinz
on June 12th of '977?

A, I remember it was the morning.

Q. Okay. And what did you do with it after
vou picked it up?

A, I immediately went back to my police
department, went to get a form to fill out that
I —— that I would need for teh Broward Sheriff's
Office to submit it and then immediately proceeded

to the Broward Sheriff's O0ffice with it.

Q. And the Sheriff's Office Crime
Laboratory?

A Yes.

Q. Okay. At the time that you picked up

those swabs and delivered them to the Crime

T.aboratory, did you happen to have with you a

container or a vial of Mr. Behrens' semen?
MS5. SHELOWITZ: Objection. Leading.
THE COQURT: Sustained.

BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. What semen, if any, did you have of
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Mr. Behrens when ycu took that —— when you took
the swabs tc the Crime Laboratory

MS. SHELOWITZ: Objection. Assuming
facts not in evidence.

MR. SEGAL: That's exactly. He didn't
have any, your honor.

THE COURT: Overruled.

MS. SHELOWITZ: Objection to the speaking
objection and move to strike any comments by the
state.

THE CCURT: Overruled. You may ask that
gquestion. Restate the question.

BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Okavy. What semen, if any, did you have
in your possession of Mr. Behrens when you picked
up those swabs and took them to the Crime
Laboratorv?

A. None.

Q. Okavy. Now, the defendant was
subsequently arrested for his involvement in this
cagse; 1s that correct?

A, Yes.

Q. Okay. And you filled out what's called a
probable causc affidavit?

A, Yes,
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Q. And the probable cause affidavit is a
report that's filed with the court concerning the
arrest, kind of a brief statement of the facts of

the arrest; correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Or the facts of the case?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, in your probable cause affidavit,

did you make any mistakes as to what you wrote in

there?
A, Yes.
Q. Okay. First of all, did vou make a

reference to where the DNA was found that was
compared to the defendant's DNA?
MS. SHELOWITZ: Objection. Leading.
THE CQURT: Overruled.
THE WITNESS: Yes.
BY MR. SEGAL:
0. What did you put in the probable cause
affidavit?
A. The probable cause affidavit, I put that
evidence was obtained from a slip dress.
0. And what caused you to put that in there?
Al From reading past -—-

MS. SHELOWITZ: Objection. Hearsay and



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

866

inadmissible.

THE COURT: Well, if it's based on
Something that somebody else told you, then I'm
going to sustain the objection.

MR. SEGAL: Okay. It's not -- do you
want to come sgidebar?

THE COURT: Yeah. Could we.

[WHEREUPON, the following sidebar
discussion was had]

MR. SEGAT.: It was based on him reading
something which he basically misinterpreted. He
read or thought he read somewhere that -~ I'm
SOrry. What it was based on was police reports
that said —-- because he didn't do any personal
contact with these people. It was based on him
reading that the slip dress was used to wipe the

DNA and he assumed therefore that the. DNA was

gotten from the slip dress. In fact, it came from

the Queen fitted sheet.

MS. SHELOWITZ: Again, he is testifying

to hearsay. He was not there. He never talked to

the victim. He read police reports, I mean.
THE COURT: Well, he's not going to be
able to testify to what he read in other pclice

reports. Now, he can testify that, you know, did
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you read other reports and everything and the

answer presumably would be yes. And, you know, if

he came to wrong conclusions, he can testify he

came to wrong conclusions but he's not going to

testify Lo what other reports may have said.

MS. SHELOWITY: Okay.
MR. "TERRBELL: Okavy.
MR. SEGAL: Okay.

[ WHEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was

concluded]

BY MR.

Q.

SEGAL:

And also in your probable cause

affidavit, dig you make a reference to the entry

into the -~ Ms. - place being the sliding

patio door?

AL

0.

o

=0

.

If I can refresh my memory?
Sure.

Yes.,

Was thal a mistake?

Yes.

Now, you yourself, you didn't participate

in the investigalion of this case back on May 12th

of

'95
A

Q.

when it occurred?
No, I did not.

And when you assumed the Case in 1997,
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1 did you yourself ever go out and speak to Ms. [
2 or any of the other witnesses involved in the
3 case?
4 Al No.
5 Q. What was your knowledge of the case based
6 upon when you assumed -—- knowledge of the facts of
7 the case?
8 A, Based on police reports.
9 0. Okavy. And these two errors, what were
10 Lhey —-—~ how did they occur?
11 A. Based on reading the reports, my
12 assumptions.
13 MR. SEGAL: Okay. Nothing further at
14 this time, your honor.
15 THE COURT: Cross?
16 CROSS-EXAMINATION
17 BY MS. SHELOWITZ:
18 0. Detective, before YOu were a detective,
19 You were in fact a school resource officer;
20 correct?
21 A Yes, ma'am.
22 Q. S0 you worked in the schools?
23 A, Yes.
24 0. And you were sort of an officer friendly?

25 is that -- sometimes, friends with the kids, help
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the kids in the school?

A. I served as a police officer in the
school.
Q. Okay. And actually at the time that vyou

were working on this case, in early of '97, you

were still a school resource officer; correct?

A. In '97°7?

Q. Correct. In early '97, in April?

A. No.

0. Isn't it true that you in fact didn't

become a detective until November of '977?

A, I don't recall the exact date. I know
that I was a detective at the time that I began
this case.

Q. Okavy. If T gave you your deposition,
would that help refresh your recollection as to

when you became a detective?

A If T did state that in my deposition,
that —-- the exact month that I came a detective
may have been wrong. But I know that I was a

detective at the time that I began reviewing this
case.

Q. Okay. If you gave a different answer to
that ~- do you remember ever giving a different

answer to that specific question, as to whether,
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when you assumed Lhe case, that you were a
deleclive? Do you remember giving a different
answer to that gquesbtion?

A. In my depo, I may have said ~- I know
that it was a month into the school year that I
received word that I was being made a detective so
I'd only been into that school vyear for maybe

September, October and —--

Q. 0f '977

A, Perhaps il was '96.

Q. Okay. So maybe you were mistaken, that
you aétually became a detective in '96, Is that

what your testimony is?

AL That scunds -- yeah. That sounds —-

Q. So when you gave sworn testimony and you
were asked two separate questions about when you
became a detective and whether you were a
detective, in facl, when you were working on Lthe
- case and you said no, I was a school resource

officer, you were incorrect then?

A, I thought that the gquestion was
phrased -~ the original incident.
G. Not at the time of the original incident.

At the time that you were working on the

B cose, whelher you were a delective or not
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yebL?
A, When I began working on this -- that
case; yes, I was a detective.
Q. Okavy. And you don't remember ever giving
a different answer to that question or are you
saying it's possible that you did. And T'm asking
if you want to refresh your recollection?
A. Yes. 1 want to refresh my recollection.
M3. SHELOWITY: May 1 approach?
THE COQURT: Yes.

BY MS. SHELOWITZ:

Q. Page four and page eight.
A, In the context of the guestions that vyou
were asking, you state, if I may: When you had

the _ B caosc, you were not a school

resource officer? I took that {o mean at the time
of the actual incident, was I a school resource
officer. And the answer 1 put was vyes.

Q. The actual question was, when you hag,

not when it occurred, when you had the [ B

case, you were not a school resource officer? And

YOur answer was: I was.
A. And T misunderstood your question.
o. Would you then though, after refreshing

your recollection, agree lLhal you did say that you
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were approximately November of '97, which is late
'97, that you were in fact a school —-- just became
a detective?

a, Yes. I -— I did say that; vyes.

Q. Okay. And we talked a little bit —-— you
talked a little bit on direct about the fact that
you wrote a police report in this case; correct?

A, Yes.

Q. This is actually called a probablé cause

affidavit; correctkt?

A. Yes.

Q. And it is sworn to?

A, Yes.

0. And it's --— would you agree that it is

important that it is accurate?

A Yes,

Q. And it's your testimony as the detective
in this case that you put in your report that a
slip dress was used to wipe the semen and that
that slip dress in fact had semen on it. And that
was later submitted and tested but I don't want
you to get into that, the hearsay portion.

But I'm just asking you if that's what

you put in your report?

A. May I review my report?
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Q. Sure, Do vou have a copy of it or ——
A. I've got it. Yes, I did.
0. You also did a supplement in this case in

addition to that prcbable cause where you also
referenced to the fact that there was semen on the
slip dress; correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. In fact, you didn't even catch
this mistake until it was pointed out to vou in
December of 1999.

Isn't that true?

A. Yes.

Q. You also put inlo your report that the
point of entry in this case was through a rear
gliding glass door which was pried open; correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. And you've never done a supplement
to correct that, have you?

A No.

Q. You're just being told that you're
incorrect?

A. Yes.

0. But you don't have any personal knowledge
as to whether vyou were incorrect because vyou

weren't actually at that scene, were you?
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Correct.

In fact, you never went to (R R

No.

vou never spoke with [iEE IEE
No .

When you went down to Miami to collect

these swabs, vou weren't alone, were you?

A,

I was Lrying to remember if I was alone

and I don't believe I was.

Q.

Okavy. In facl, vou believe that you were

with Detective Tye, weren't you?

Al

70

=~

did vyou?

I think I may have been; veah.

lHow many swabs did you pick up?

I just picked up a package. I didn't --
You have no ideav?

No, I haven't.

You didn'lt do anyvthing else in this case,

Up to what we've talked about; no.
MS. SHELOWITZ: DNothing further.
THE COURT: Anyvthing else, Mr. Segal?

RE~DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. SLEGAL:

Q.

You pul in your probable cause affidavitl
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that the entry was an unpermitted entry through
the patio door; correct?

A, Yes, I did.

Q. In fact, there was an unpermitted entry
into that house; correct?

A. Yes.

Q. VSo that part was accurate-?

MS. SHELOWITZ: Objection on lack of
personal knowledge. He's never talked to the
victim. He's never talked to anybody.

THE COURT: Overruled.

BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. That part is accurate; correct?
a. Yes.
0. You just put the wrong place that the

entry came in from or came in through; correct?

A, Yeah.

Q. Now, you also put in there about there
being a DNA match but you put to the slip dress;
correct?

A Yes.

Q. Okavy. You subsequently learned that
there was a DNA match but it was just to another
item in her bedroom; correct?

A, Yes.
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Q. Which was the fitted sheet?

A, Yes.

MR. SEGAL: Okay. Nothing further.

"HE COUR'": Ms. Shelowitz?

BY M3. SHELOWITZ:

Q. You don't have anything in your police
report about any kind of semen on the sheet, do
you?

A, No.

Q. In fact, you're only testifying it's a
mistake because that's what you're being told it's
in fact a mistake because you don't have any
personal knowledge and you haven't seen any of the
evidence? You weren't there at the time that it
occurred, were you?

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, there's about
four questions wrapped up in that. If she could
just break it down to one gquestion.

THE COURT: Wwhy don't vou restate your
gquestion.

BY MS, SHELOWITZ:

Q. In fact, you are basing your opinion that
it was a mistake on the reports that you have
read; correct?

A Yes.
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Q. You have no persocnal knowledge of the
evidence in this case because you were not there
at the home the night that this occurred; correct?

A Correct.

MS. SHELOWITZ: I have nothing further.

THE COURT: Thank you, detective. You
may step down.

[WHEREUPON, the witness was stood down]

THE COURT: Call your nexlt witness,
please.

MR. SEGAL: Your honor, can we approach
sidebar for a second?

THE COURT: Sure.

[WHEREUPON, the following sidebar
discussion was had]

MR. SEGAL: Judge, the next witness is
Donna Marchese. There's one asgpect of her
testimony that I have not warned her about that I
need to. I haven't had the opportunity. I Jjust
came —-—

THE COURT: is 1t just a couple of
minutes vou need with her?

MR, SEGAL: Yeah. The only thing I need
to tell her about is, part of the work she didrwas

running the DNA profile from the sheet to the
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data, DNA data. I need for her not to testify to

that.

THE COURT: Why don't you go talk to her.

[WHEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was
concluded]

MR, SEGAL: Your honor, may I be excused
for one second?

THE COURT: Yes. Okay. Call your next
witness.

MR. SEGAL: Donna Marchese.

THE CQURT: Geood morning.

THE WITNESS: Good morning.

THE COURT: If you'll please come up to
the witness stand and then raise your right hand
and you'll be sworn in.

Thereupon,

DONNA MARCHESE, a witness herein, and
having been first duly sworn by the court clerk
and cautioned to tell the truth of HER knowledge
as to the within matters, was thereupon examined

and testified upon HER oath as follows:

THE CLERK: Please be seated. State your

full name and spell your last name.
THE WITNESS: Donna Marchese,

M-a-r-c—-h-e—s—e.
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DIRECT EXAMINATION ON VOIR DIRE

BY MR. SEGAL:

0. Okay. Ma'am, how are you employed?

A. The Broward Counlty Sheriff's Office Crime
Laboratory.

Q. And what do you do for the Crime
Laboratory?

A. I'm a forensic serologist, DNA
specialist. |

0. And what does that mean?

A, The serology part basically is the
identification of bodily fluid. And then the DNA
part would be to, once you've determined what type
of bodily fluid, we use DNA to attempt to
ascertain identity.

0. You use the Lerm forensic when you say
forensic gerologist.

What does the term forensic mean?

A, Forecnsic is basically the analysis of
evidence that pertains Lo the law or to criminal
cases.

. Okay. The use of science that is
involved with the law and in courts or stuff like
that?

A. That's correct. Yes.
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Q. Okay. And how long have you been been a
start with DNA specialist.

How long have you been doing DNA work?

A. T've been doing DNA analysis since —-—
excuse me -~ 1991,
Q. How long have you been working for the

Crime Lab?
A, A little better than 18 years.
Q. And before yvou began doing DNA work, what
did you do?
A. When I was first employed in 1982, I was
a Forensic Lab Technician. Basically, what that
was, 1is, T made the sclutions, I did crdering,
cleaning of glassware, basically general helper.
I went back to school. I obtained my
degree. Once I obtained my degree, they opened a
position for me and they put me in as what's known
as a Criminalist 1 or an entry level fogrensic
serologist at that point.
In 1990, wé switched from serology to
DNA. I went through a training program. And then
in 1991, I started doing DNA analysis and I've
been doing that ever since.
Q. Okay. During that time period when you

were doing serology —-- when did you get the
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position as a seroclogist?

3. 1989.

O. Ckay. And serclogy work involved what at
that time?

A, At that time, what serology did is,

besides just the identification of a bodily fluid,

we did basic what we called ABO types and enzyme

typing,
0. 0f blood or saliva or whatever?
A Yes.
Q. The fluid that was involved in the case?
. Yes. Correct.
Q. Ckavy. If you could, can you go over for

us your educational background?

A. T have a Bachelor's Degree in chemistry
with a minor in biology from Florida Atlantic
University in Boca Raton. I'm presently enrolled
in a Master's program at Florida International
University to obtain a Master's in forensic
science.

I have been trained within the laboratory
various times, basically on the serology end and
the DNA end. I've gone to the FBI on four
different occasions for training again in basic

serology. I've trained a four week intensive
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course for the RFLP DNA technology. The third
time was a courtroom issue in DNA technology
course.

And the last time, just recently, I was
up at the FBI in August for a STR, which is a
short tandem repeat DNA technology course. I've
been through their two various workshops and
seminars throughout the State of Florida and
outside of the State of Florida as well,

Q. Do you, as part of your work, read
professional literature that pertains to DNA
analysis and the whole DNA science?

L. Yes. We try to keep as current as we can
with the literature.

Q. Do you also have the opportunity to talk
to co-workers, people from other Crime

Laboratories about issues related to DNA —-—

A, Absolutely.
Q. —— DNA analysis?
A. I'm sorry. Absolutely. That is usually

what is done when I go to the seminar and the
workshops.

Q. Okay. During the course of time that
you've been a DNA specialist, can you even

guesstimate approximately how many different
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evidence samples you'wve run DNA analysis on?

A Thousands, high thousands.
Q. Okay. Your honor, at this time I proffer
Ms. —- have you ever been declared an expert in

the area dealing with DNA or forensic DNA

analysis?

A. Yes, I have.

Q. In court?

A. Yes,

Q. Approximately how many different

occasions?

A, Probably five dozen.

Q. QOkay. 211 local courts or courts
elsewhere?

A, With the exception of one time which was

in Bahamas, everything has been in Broward County.

MR. SEGAL: At this time, I proffer
Ms. Marchese as an expert in the area of forensic
DNA analysis.

THE COURT: Mr. Terrell, do you want to
volr dire?

MR. TERRELL: No objection.

THE COURT: All right. 1I'll permit her
to give an opinion in her field.

DIRECT EXAMINATION
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BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Qkay. Ms. Marchese, back in 1995 and
1997, during that timeframe, what type of DNA
testing was done in the Broward Sheriff's Office
Crime Laboratory?

A. We were doing what is known as RFLP. And
that's restriction fragment length polymorphisism.

Q. Okay. And again, just in that particular
technology, can you guesstimate the number of
evidence samples that you ran overall using that
particular technology?

AL Like I =-- I would have to say it would be
in the high thousands. We'wve just recently
switched over to the new technology so probably
nine, 10,000 samples.

Q. And yvou received training from the FBI
and other socources concerning RFLP DNA analysis?

MR. TERRELL: Objection. Leading.
THE COURT: Sustained.
BY MR. SEGAL:
Q. Did you testify that you received

training from the FBI?

o Yes, I did.
Q. And from other sourcesg as well?
A. That's correct. VYes.
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Q. Okay. Can you briefly explain -- again,
keep it as brief as possible —-

A. OCkay.

Q. -~ because this is not a bioclogy class —-
basically what RFLP testing is and what vou're
trying to get from doing RFLP testing?

A. Okay. Essentially what we do is we'll
take a small sample, whether it be blood or saliva
or seminal fluid or vaginal fluid, and we atlbempt
to isolated the DHA. What happens is, we take a
small cutting and we add various chemicals and we
add an enzyme known as Procay {(phonetic). And
what that does is, it breaks open the cells and
that liberates the DNA solution.

What happens at this point though, if vou
were to take a single piece DNA from a single cell
and stretch it out, it would be approximately six
feel long, which is really kind of hard to imagine
but the body has this wonderful way of twisting
and compacting it and making it fit into each and
every one of our cells,

So once I have this long piece of DNA,
it's not workable at that point. . It'1l1l break and
sheer in unspecified, unreproducable areas. S50

what we do is, we go in with another enzyme and we
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cut the DNA, And what it does is, 1t scans and
when it finds i1ts appropriate point, it cuts it
and it scans more and cuts it. So now, I have
small workable pieces of DNA that are
reproduceable that I do my analysis on.

S0 once I have these small workable
pieces of DNA, what I do then is separate them out
by using a technique known as electrophoresis.

And all that is, is that I put the DNA into a kind
of a like Jellio~like medium and apply an
electrical current. And the DNA get pulled
through the gel-like medium with the smaller
pieces moving faster and the larger pieces lagging
behind.

At this point, the DNA is not visible to
the naked eye. We take radio activity and we
actually tag it. We expose it using film somewhat
like an x-ray. And then from the films, we do the
comparison of the size or the pieces of DNA from
one sample to another.

Q. Okay. This RFLP technigque you described,
is it only used in DNA analysis for court cases or
is i1t used in other areas of science as well?

A. Up until recently when the switch had

been made to this new technology, RFLP was used
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also in the medical field and in reseaxrch.

0. Research not pertaining tec court cases
but medical research and other forms of research?

A Yes.

Q. And was it very widely and generally used
in those other fields?

A Up until very recently; ves, it was.

Q. Okay, Now, during the coursc of your
employment with the Crime Laboratory, did you ——
were you assigned or did you get involved in the
DNA testing of evidence submitted to you by the
Plantation Police Department in the sexual battery
or MNEERN

A, Yes, I did.

0. Okay. When did you first get involved in

testing the evidence from Plantation Police

Department?
A, May I refer to my notes?
Q. Sure.
M. On the 16th of May, 1995, I did my first

analysis on some 0of the evidence.

Q. Okay. And what evidence did you analyze
at that time?

A, I analynied the evidence that was

obtained in the SATC kit or the Sexual Assault
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1 Treatment Center kit.
2 0. I'm showing you what's been marked as
3 State's Exhibit 16, a composite 16.
4 I ask 1f you recognize what that is?
5 A. Yes, 1 do.
6 Q. And what is that?
7 A, This is the kit from the SATC center from
8 B D
9 Q. Ckay. And is this the -- some of the
10 material that you analyzed at that time?
11 AL Yes, it is.
12 Q. Okay. 18 there any indication on this
13 that you're looking at this stuff or your contact
14 with this stuff?
15 AL It has the laboratory number that was
16 assigned to this case. And then where 1 had cut
17 open the top, I had resealed it with evidence
18 tape. And my initials are present.
19 Q. Kow, the stuff that's inside, did you
20 also in some way note your invelvement with those
21 items?
22 A Yes. Again, the laboratory number is
23 present wilth my initials on cach piece.
24 0. Okay. And your initials, just as an

25 example on this one that says, oral swab two? See
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where my finger is?
A, Yes.
MR. SEGAL: Can I just show the jury real
gquick?
THE COURT: Yes.
BY MR. SHEGAL:
Q. Okay. Whét were you doing when you. got
the rape kit on May 16th of '95? What were vyou
going to do with it or what was vour -- what work

were you going to do with it?

A, I was going to analyze or, actually, I
did analyze the swabs and the smear. I'll start
with the swabs. I analyzed the swabs for the

presence of blood and/or seminal fluid. And then
the oral smear, I —- it's a microscope slide and I
put it under the microscope and I searched for
spermatozoa or sperm cells.

Q. Can you start with the smear. That's the
glass slide in there?

A. Yes. That's correct.

Q. Which is contained in this cardboard type

container?

A. It's glass.
Q. Something's coming out?
A, Yeah.
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0. This is the thing that vou analyze as far

as the smear?

A. That's correct. Yes, it is.

0. And your initials are on here?

A. Yes.

Q. At the top on the tape?

A Yes.

Q. Okavy. And what was the result of your

looking at that particular smear?

Al I't was negative for the presence of sperm
cells.
Q. That means you couldn't find any sperm

cells on that?

A. That's correct.

0. Okav. Did you do any further testing
with that particular smear?

A. No. Once it was negative, it's
essentially deemed not suitable for further
analysis.

0. Okavy. Now, vou said vou also locked at
swabs; is that correct?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. Did you look at all the swabs that were
contained in there or some of the swabs?

A. Yes, 1 did.
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Q. A}1l of the swabs?
A, Yes.
0. Ckay. And what type of testing did you

perform on those swabs?

A. On each one of the swabs, what I did is,
I took a small cutting. Actually, two small
cuttings. And from the first cutting, I tested it
to see 1f there was blood present. AaAnd then from
the second cutting, I tested to see if seminal
fluid was present.

Q. Okavy. Did any of those swabs reveal the
presence of blood?

A, No, they did neot.

Q. Did any of the swabs reveal the presence
of semen?

A. No, they did not.

0. What type of test do you do to determine

if semen is on there?

A. We do what's called acid phospatase.
It's a chemical or spot test. What it tests for
is an enzyme known as acid phospatase. And that's

an enzyme that is present in seminal fluid in very
large or very high guantities. Again, 1t's a
color test so what would happen is, after a series

of chemicals is added, if the acid phospatase is
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present, il goes from a colorless or clear to a
very dark blue.

Q. Okay. And thal acid phosphatase testing
on these swabs gathered at the Sexual Assault

Treatment Center were all negalive?

AL Yes, Lthey were.

0. Did you do any further lesting on those
items?

A, No, 1 did not.

Q. Excuseime one second. Okay. Subseguent

to that, did you do testing on any other items
submitted by the Plantation Police Department?

I Yes, 1 did. I also -— I failed to
mention that also within the rape kit or the SATC
kit was a bleood vial from FEEESE B thot 1 took
a small sample of and I dried it down and I
preserved it for further tesiting.

Q. Okay. Then when you finished with lthe
rape kilt, then what did you do in this case?

A In this case, approximately a month
later, I analyzied two additional pieces of

evidence from this case.

0. And when did you begin thalt analysis?
AL On the 13th of June, 1995,
Q. Ckay. The ilems Lhal you tested on June
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or began the testing on June 13th, could you tell

us what they are?

A. A black and white print dress and a green
Lop sheet.
0. Ckay. Where had those items been when

you obtained them for testing?
a. They were in the laboratory in the

evidence vault,

Q. And what is the evidence vault?
Al I'm trying to remember where we were at
that time. I believe we were in the new lab. The

evidence vault is a secured room within the
laboratory that, with the exception of the two
evidence technicians and I believe the lab
director, access is unlimited ~- I'm sorry ~-

unathorized to anyone else.

Q. And is it temperature controlled?
A. Yes, it is.
Q. Okay. How did you go about getting those

evidence items out of the laboratory vault?

A. I had to go and get one of the evidence
technicians and have him let me in. And actually,
he pulled the evidence and actually handed it to
me physically.

0. Now, when you received the top sheet and
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the slip dress or the print dress, were they

bagged at the time?

A, Yes, they were.

Q. In brown paper bags?

A. Yes.

Q. And was there evidence tape on there?
A. Yes, there was.

Q. Was there any indication at all that

those things had been or that the seals on the
bag, the evidence tape had been torn, on the bag

themselves were torn in any fashion?

A. No. In cases of that, I usually note
that in my notes. And there's nolhing in my
notes.

0. Nothing that would indicate that those

had been tampered with al any point after they had
been sealed in the bag?

A. Mo evidence of that.

Q. Okay. I'm showing vou State's Exhibit 5§
and state's Exhibit 7.

Are these Lhe ilems thalt yvou looked at at
that time, the top sheet and the slip dress or the
print dress? Do you want gloves?

A. I've got some. Thank you. Yes, they

are.
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Q. Now, when you got those items, I assume
you removed them from the bags they were packaged
in; correct?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. I'm showing you the inner bags referring
to State's Exhibit 7, first of all.

Which evidence item is State's Exhibit 77

A. That would be the black and white print
dress.
Q. Okay. Is this inner bhag the bag that it

was wrapped in when yvou got it out of the evidence

vault?
A, Yes, it 1is.
0. Do you have your initials on there?
A. Yes, I do.
Q. Now, what did you do with that print

dress after you got it out of evidence?

A. The first thing I did was, I did a visual
examination to see if I could actually see
anything that might be either blood or seminal
fluid. 1It's a pretty difficult print so what I
did is, I took it into ocur laser room and actually
used the laser on it. But again, because of the
difficulty of the print, the laser did not show me

any indications or any signs of florescence which
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would indicate to me that there might be seminal
fluid present so I did not do any further testing
by acid phosphatase, that I mentioned before, on

this evidence.

0. Let's step back for a second.
N, Ckay.
Q. You said you did a visual examination.

Wwhat were you looking for?

a. I was looking for any kind of gtains that
might indicate that there was blood or seminal
fluid present that I could go ahead and test.

Q. Okay. Visual examination with your eyes.

Did you see any stains at all?

A. Correct. And I did not.

Q. Okay. Then you said you took it to be
lasered; is that correct?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. Now, what does a laser do? What's the
purpcose of using the laser?

A. There are certain properties within
seminal that, upon drying, when they're hit with a
lasor, they flores. There are other things that
also flores under the laser but again, it's a tool
to indicate that there might be something present,

in which case if something had flcresed, I would
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have taken a small sample and did my testing on
it.

Q. But nothing floresed when you ran that
over the slip dress?

A. No. Like I said, it's a black and white
print and prints are very, very hard to look at
under the lascr.

0. Okavy. I mean, in other words, given what
the laser -- given the fact that it's a print, the
difficulty of the print, is it possible there was
semen on thefe but it Jjust didn't ——

MR. TERRELL: Objection. Leading.

THE CCOURT: ILet me hear what the gquestion
is.
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Is it possible there was semen on there
but it just didn't flores?

MR. TERRELL: Objection. Leading and
speculation.

THE COURT: Overruled.

THE WITNESS: 1t is very possible; vyes.
BY MR. SEGAIL:

Q. Okay. Given the fact that vou couldn't
find any locations of semen with the laser, did at

that point you decide to do the whole dress to
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look for semen?

A, That's kind of really almost an
impossibility. I had no indication or no
scientific basis or where to start or how to start
so once I didn't get a visual and then I didn't
get anything laser, I —— I didn't take anything
further at that point.

0. When you do your —- the RFLP testing, how

big a piece of evidence can you utilize to do the

testing?

A The general rule was about half of a
dime,

Q. OQkay.  And in other words, if you were

looking for semen on an entire dress and you'd
need half a dime, you would be doing like six
zillicon tests or something; correct?
A. 1'a probably still be doing that today.
Q. Okay. Now, with the top sheet, which is
state's Exhibit 5, again, was that packed in the
bag on the inner bag that's inside the outer bag?

Is that the bag it was in when yvou received 1t?

A. I'm sorry. Yes, it is.
Q. And did you initial that bag?
A, Yes; on my evidence tape.

Q. Ckay. And that bag was secured and not
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torn or no apparent tampering with 1it?

A. No, there was not.

Q. Okay. What did you do with that top
sheet?

A . Again, T did a visual exam. T did find

one small stain that I did test for acid
phosphatase and it was negative. At that point, I
again went and I did a laser examination with
negative results.
There was also some trace evidence. And

what I mean by that, hairs and fibers that I
collected and I packaged and I put back in with
the bag. I'm sorry. Back with the sheet.

Q. Okay. How long did it take you to do the

testing on the sheet and the dress?

A. Probably about an hour.
Q. Okay. So you did it all in the same day?
A, Yes, I did.

THE COURT: Counsel, can I see you
briefly for one second?

[WHEREUPON, the following sidebar
discussion was had]

THE COURT: I'm just catching in the
corner of my eye, I think it's the last juror, it

looks like he's getting ready to nod.
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MR. TERRELL: I can't imagine why.

THE COURT: Sco 1is this an appropriate
time to take a break?

MR. SEGAL: Is it me?

THE COURT: No. You're titilating. So
is this a good time -- ig this a good time to
break?

MR. SEGAL: Sure. That's fine.

[WHEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was
concluded]

THE COURT: ©Okay. Ladies and gentlemen,
1 think this is prcbably a good time that we take
a stretch break. A couple of comments.

First of all, don't discussg this case
among yourselves. Don't discuss it with anybody
else. A&nd certainly, don't form any definite or
fixed opinion on the merits of this case.

Please be ocutside these doors no later
than 10:30 and make sure you have your personal
items with vou. Thank you.

[WHEREUPON, the jury panel left the
courtroom]

MR. TERRELL: I see what's going on here,
your honor. You want them refreshed before we get

to the evidence.
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THE COURT: Actually, I thought I saw his
head moving and it hurt my neck.

[WHEREUPON, a short recess was taken]

THE COURT: All right. Let the record
show that Mr. Behrensg, Mr. Segal, Ms. Shelowitz,

Mr. Terrel are present.

Ms. Marchese —-— is that how vyou pronounce
it —-

THE WITNESS: Yes.

THE COURT: -— 18 present.

Henry, are they all out there?

THE SHERIFF: Yes, judge.

THE COQURT: Qkay. Bring in the jury,
please.

MR. SEGAL: There's one missing.

THE COURT: Cne missing.

MR. TERRELL: Judge, hefore he gets the
Jury, my office has made contact with Dr. Shea
with Mr. Segal's knowledge. He is going to be
available by phone to explain that to me so I can
explain it to Mr. Segal from a quarter to 12:00
until quarter after 12:00 so if there's any way
within that half hour that we can dismiss for
Iunch, I'll be able to get that information for

Mr. Segal.
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THE COURT: All right. The record will
show Mr. Behrens, Mr. Terrell, Mr. Segal,
Ms. Shelowitz, Ms. Marchese are all present.

Bring them in, please.

THE SHERIFF: Jurcors coming 1n, your
honer.

[WHEREUPON, the jury panel entered the
courtroom] |

THE COURT: Welcome back, ladies and
gentlemen,

Okay. Mr., Segal, you may proceed.

MR. SEGAL: Thank ycu, your honor.
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Ms. Marchese, after you finished
examining the sheet, the rape kit, that stuff,
what do you do with the items?

A, If there was ever any positive or
cvidentiary items, I would take cuttings and put
them in the freezer,

0. Those that were all negative for vyour

examination, what did you do with them?

a. They went back to the Plantation Police
Department.

Q. Okay. Did yvou reseal them?

A. Yes. I resealed them. I evidence taped
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them and then initialled the evidence tape.

Q. Now, at a later time, did you examine ine
ancther piece of evidence in«this case?

I, Yes, 1 did.

0. What piece of evidence did you examine at
a later time?

A, It was a green fitted bed sheet.

0. Okay. What date did you start the
examination of that?

A. On September 18th, 1995.

G. I'm showing you what's been marked
State's Exhibit 8.

I ask if you recognize what that is?
AL This i1is the green sheet,.
Q. The green fitted sheet that we were just

talking about?

A, Yes.

Q. Where did you get the green fitted shecet
from?

A. It was brought to the laboratory by an M,

it looks like, Kernan from the Plantation Police
Department and put into the vault until ¥ did the
analysis on it.

Q. Okay. So they brought it into the wvault

and you retrieved it from the vault?
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A, Correct.
Q. And when you retrieved that sheet from
the vault, was it wrapped inside of the —-- inside

a brown paper bag?

Al Yes, 1t was.

Q. Okay. Were vyour initials on that bag?
AL Yes, they are.

0. All these inside bags, they've been

cpened and closed a number of times over time,
have they not?

A Yes, they have.

Q. Which accounts for the condition of the
bags now?

A, Yeah. And the double packaging; yes.

0. And, in fact, like with this fitted sheet
here, there were times where the bags were opened

to show them to the defense attorney -—-—

A. That's correct.

0. —-— to examine them for this case?

A. Yes.

Q. S50 all these bags have been opened and

closed repeatedly?
A. Numerous times; yes.
Q. Okay. When you got that green fitted

sheet, what type of testing did you begin on
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September 18th?

A. The first thing I did was a visual exam.
I did note on the sheet that there were several
areas of stained or several stains areas. I went
ahead and I immediately did my acid phosphatase
test. There was no need at this point to go ahead
and laser it because they were visual. I tested
four areas and three of them were positive for
acid phosphatase which indicated to me that

seminal fluid was present and one area was

negative.
0. Okay. You've got your gloves on?
A. Uh—-huh.

MR. SEGAL: Is it ckay if the witness
steps down?

THE COURT;: Yes.

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. Do you want me
to step down.
BY MR. SEGAL:

. Okay. Take this green fitted sheet and,
if you could, if you can kind of point out the
locations that you did the AP testing on?

A, Okay.

Q. You can turn it around this way so

everyone can see it.
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A. I'm looking for -- there was a -- it's
kind of hard to see but there is a larger stain
here which T did an acid phosphatase test on and
it was positive. |

Q. Right now, there's a hole cut in the area
where vou just pointed to; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. In order tc do the acid phosphatase
testing, you had to cut that out or did you just
do it on the sheel belfore you did the cutting?

A. No. I actually take a small cutting of
the sheet and then test the small cutting.

0. Okavy. So that cutting, that hole, the

cutting is done by you of this sheet?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. Okay.

A, There was alsoc -

Q. Sorry to interrupt. On the one you Jjust

pointed out, the bigger cut —-

A. Yes.

Q. —-— was that positive or negative on the
acid phosphatase?

A, That was positive,

Q. Indicating there was ~-- that was semen in

that stain?
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A, Correct. There was another smaller but
larger stain here —-- I'm sorry —-— cut here.
Again, I took a small cutting for acid
phosphatase. It was positive in which case I took
a larger sample that went into the freezer.

There's another hole but smaller than the

other two. Again, I took a small cutting. it was
positive. I tock a sampling and put it into the
freezer.

And here is my fourth cutting which
actually is my second cutting according to my
notes but the fourth cutting. And you can see how
small the hole is. That sample was negative so I

didn't take it any further and put it in the

freezer.
Q. So you state, you basically do the acid
phosphatase on smaller pieces. Then if it's

positive, you cut out a larger one of it to do the
DNA testing?

A, That's correct. Yes.

Q. Okavy. In doing the initial acid
phosphatase testing, do you basically consume or
use up the piece cut out for the acid phosphatase
testing in doing the testing?

A, When you do take a cutting; ves. What
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happens is, you add your chemicals and there is a

color change from the colorless to the blue. In
this case, at this point -- for lack of a better
term -- the sample would be contaminated so you

wouldn't take it any further for any other kind of
testing so it's actually just discarded.

Q. And the three other ones, the ones that
were positive on the AP testing, vou said you cut
out larger pieces for that?

A. Yes. And those went into the freezer.

Q. Okay. How did you package them to put
them in the freezer?

A, I put them in coin manilla envelopes and
then they're sealed, description, my initials and
the laboratozry number.

Q. Now, at the leocation —-- where do you do
this AP testing where you spread the sheet out and
do the cuttings? Where do you do that?

A. When I spread the sheel out, it was done
on the —-- on the evidence table within the laser
room. It's a large table that we utilize for
larger pieces of evidence. So the acid
phosphatase test was done either on a different
secticon of the table where there is a hood, a

bioclogical hood, that I might have done it in. I
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don't recall at this point.

Q. Prior to doing the testing on the sheet,
do you do anything to the table or the area where
you'do it to sterilize 1t, make sure there's no
contamination that occurs?

A, Yes. The table is first bleached. I —-
I bleach the table down. And once it dfies, 1
cover it with cecither white paper or brown paper,
again whatever's available at the time. And then
when it's done, the brown paper or white paper is
fthrown away and the table is rebleached.

Q. What does the bleach do?

A, It would —— it would kill any kind of
micro—-organism or bacteria or anything that was
left behind from possibly a previous examination.

Q. Would it kill —-- if there had been say
semen from a previous examination, would it take
care of that?

A, Yes. We use the bleach to actually wipe
down our counters in case there's any DNA or any
kind of biological fluid left behind from again
previous exams.

Q. Then the paper's put down over the
bleached table?

A, Yes, once it's dried.
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Q. And where does the paper come from?

A, We have big rolls of paper that we
basically unroll and rip off and put down.

Q. And that's another protection from
anything that might be on the table?

A. Correct.

Q. At the time that yocu looked at the sheet,
did you have any containers of the defendant's
semen anywhere in the location?

A, No, I did not.

Q. Did vou even know the defendant's
c¢onnection to this case in September, 1995, when
you did the testing?

A. No, I did not.

Q. And on your hands, when vou're doing all
these cutting and stuff, what do you have on them?

M. I wear gloves, like I did teday.

0. Between tests on different cases, do you

wash your hands?

A, As a general rule —— and I know it's
definitely my rule -- that I only work one case at
a time, one case is open at a time. And in

between pieces of evidence, if they're not
physically sealed, there are put back into the bag

and moved aside so that there is no
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Q. Are there protocols or rules that exist
in the laboratory to avoid any

cross—contamination?

A Yes, there is.

Q. And do vou follow those rules al all
times?

Al Yes.

Q. Okavy. You take the cuttings and vou pul

them into a freezer; is that correct?:

A That's correct. Yes.

Q. Do you have with yvou the envelopes that
you put the cuttings into?

Al Yes, I do.

MR. SEGAL: Just for the record, your
honor, one of the c¢lerk's tabs had to be taken off
just so to aveid covering anything that was on the
envelope. We just took off a small piece of the
envelope.

BY MR. SEGAL:

0. Okay. Ms. Marchese, I'm showing you
what's been marked Stale's Exhibit W for
identification.

What is that?

A. This is the dry down of - -
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Q. Just real fast, real fast, what's a dry
down?
A, What we do is -- we don't work with any

kind of liquid stains so what we do is, I actually
took some blood out and there was a piece of
filter paper and 1 just take some blood and drop

on it, allow it to dry and I package it up.

Q. Was this ever subsequently used or tested
by vouz

AL Yes. I 4id DNA analysis on that.

Q. Okay. I'm showing you State's Exhibit X.

I ask if you recognize what that is?
A, This is a cutting from the green fitted
sheet, spot number four,
0. Okay. state's Exhibit Y.
What's that?
A. This is a cutting from that green fitted
sheet, spot number three.
0. And state's Exhibit 27
AL Is again a cutting from the green fitted
sheet, spot number one.
O. You numbered the spots for vour purposes?
A. Yes. It's easier to keep track of them

that way.
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Q. Okavy. And these are the envelopes yvou
put them in when you did the cuttings after

running the acid phosphatase test?

A. That's correct. VYes.

Q. And these are put back in the wvault, is
that —- inside the freezer?

Al Yes.

Q. If you could, just open all these without

cutting over some tape or initials.

a, Do I need gloves in handling them?

.Q, Okay. Without showing, are those the
same or substantially similar conditions they were
when you created them and utilized them for the
testing?

A, Yes.

MR. SEGAL: Could I have this state's
Exhibit W for identification into evidence?

THE COURT: Any objection?

MR. TERRELL: No objection,

THE COURT: All right. W will be
admitted without objection as state's No. 21.

[STATE'S EXHIBIT NO. 21 admitted into
evidence]
BY MR. SEGAL:

0. Okay. state's Exhibit X for
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identification, could you loock at that.

First of all, what are you looking at

now?

A. Spot number four from the green fitted
sheet.

Q. And that's written on the front of the
envelope?

A. Yes.

Q. By vyou?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. From when you first cut it out,
has anything been removed from it as it was —-- as

it was first cut out?

AL Yes. Because I utilized a portion of it
for DNA analysis.

Q. Okay. But for that piece that was cut
off for DNA analysisg, 1s it otherwise in the same
or substantially similar condition as it was when
you cut 1t out and began your testing?

A Yes.

MR. SEGAL: Can I have state's Exhibit X
for identification into evidence.

MR. TERRELL: No objection.

THE COURT: All right. X will be

admitted without objection as state's No. 22.
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evidence]
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Again, Y, what's —-—- what's state's
Exhibit ¥ for identification?

A. This is spot number three from the green
fitted sheet.

Q. If you could just -- again, did you cut
out a piece of that for subseguent DNA testing?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Except for the piece you cut off, is it
otherwise in the same or substantially similar
condition as it was when you cut it off for the AP
testing?

A. Yes, it is.

MR. SEGAL: I move for State's Exhibit ¥
for identification into evidence.

MR. TERRELL: ©No objection.

THE COURT: All right. Y will be
admitted as state's No. 23.

[STATE'S EXHIBIT NC. 23 entered into
evidence]
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Again, Exhibit Z for identification,

what's that?
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A, Spol number one on the green fitted
sheet.
Q. Okavy. If vou could look at that ~- did

you cut off a piece of that for subsequent DNA

testing?
A. Yes, I did.
Q. Except for the piece cut off, is it

otherwise in the same or substantially similar
condition as it was when you created the cutting
on September 18th, I guess it was?
A, Yes, 1t is.
MR. SEGAL:; At this time, I would move to
have Exhibit Z for identification into evidence.
MR. TERRELL: No objection.
THE COURT: All right. 2 will be
admitted without objection as state's No. 24.
[STATE'S EXHIBIT NO,. 24 admitted into
evidence]
BY MER. SEGAL:
Q. Ckavy. Do me a favor. Again, take the
sheet and stand up —--—
A, Ckay.
Q. —— and open it up. state's Exhibit 24 is
the green fitted sheet, spot number one.

Could you just peint out which cutting
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A. Spot one is the small ¢ircular one.
Q. This one right here?
A, Yes.
Q. Okay. state's Exhibit 23 is spot three.
Which one is thatv?
A It's the longated one.
Q. This one here, the longated one?
A. Yes.
Q. And state's Exhibit 22, spot four is

which one?

A. Is the larger one here.

Q. Okay. And that real small cne, you never
took a cutting of because that was negative on the
AP test; correct?

A. Correct. Yes.

Q. Okay. Now, what type of —- after vou did
that initial AP testing and took the cuttings and
put them in the freezer, did vou go then go back
to the cuttings and start running the RFLP DNA
testing that you described earlier?

A, Yes, at a later time.

Q. Do vyou know when you began that testing?

Oh, by the way, when those envelopes were

in the freezer, were they sealed in some fashion?
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A. Yes. They're sealed with the evidence
tape.

Q. Okavy.

A; The DNA was started on the 2nd of October
of 1995,

Q. Okay. To begin the DNA teslting, you cut

out a piece of each one of those cuttings that are
in the envelope; is that correct?

A. That's correct. VYes.

Q. And then you put the remaining cut —-
remaining cuttings back into the envelope?

—A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. Okay. And what's done with those

remaining cuttings?

A. They're put back into the freezer.

0. And they're preserved?

A, Yes.

Q. For subsequent use or testing by whoever

wants to do it?

A. That's correct.

Q. Okavy. How long did it take you to run
the DNA testing that vou described earlier on
those three pieces?

A, The actual extraction again was started

on the 2nd and was not completed until the 5th.
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After the DNA's extracted, as I mentioned

before —-

0. Let me ask you this. One more time, can
you explain what extraction is?

A. It's when I Look the DNA actually out of

the cell and purified it and isolated it.

Q. Okavy.
A. After I've done that and now I have my
DNA again —-— as I mentioned before, it's invisible

to the naked eye so what we have to do is, we go
in and tag it with radiocactivity. We look at
four —— I'm sorry —-- five sections of DNA or five
positions of DNA, plus a controlled position.

At the time that we were doing our RFLP,
it took approximately a week between each
position. S0 essentially, it could have taken
five even longer weeks, depending on how —-—- how
things progressed at the time.

Q. Okay. Now, when you say vou're looking
at five positions, can you describe what you're
talk}ng about?

A. What we actually look at is actually the
chromosomes. And we lock for actually five
different chromosomes or five different locations

of the chromosomes,
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Q. If I can go back one step.
A, Okavy.
. In basically ——

THE COURT: Mr. Segal, let me intexrrupt
you just one second.

Ms. Xettle,

MS, KETTLE: Yes.

THE COURT: I just have a message that
your daughter called -

MS. KETTLE: Yes.

THE CQURT: -—— so we're going to take
just a five minute break. I'll give vou an
opportunity to call her, okay.

MS. KETTLE: Okay.

THE COURT: If you don't -— Henry will
show you where a phone is.

MS. KETTLE: 1It's long distance.

THE COURT: Ckay.

MS. KETTLE: I have the number.

THE COURT: Do you have the number?
Okay. Here's the number.

So we'll take a five minute break.
Ladies and gentlemen, don't leave your personal
items in the courtrocom. Don't discuss this case

among yourselves or with anyone else. And
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don't form any fixed or definite

opinions about the merits of the case. Aand please

wait outside.

about £

ive minutes.

[ WHEREUPON,

courtroom].

Mr. Seg

like.

yvour da

[WHEREUPON,

THE COURT:

We'll have you back in here in

the jury panel left the

a short recess was taken]

Okay. Mr. Behrens,

al, Mr. Terrell, Ms. Shelowitz is present.

At this point, just bring in Ms. Kettle.

Ms. Kettle,
MS. KETTLE:

THE COURT:

welcome back.
Thank you.

Just have a seat if you'd

Did you have an opportunity to speak to

ughter?
MS. KETTLE:

THE COURT:

Yes, I did.

Is there anything about that

phone call that's going to be an issue for you

that you need to bring to my attention?

MS. KETTLE:

Not right at this moment. I

will be making another phone call on my next

break.

emergen

County?

They had to rush my mother to the

cy room.

THE COURT:

Is she here in Broward
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MS. KIBETTLE: Yes.

THE COURT: Is -— is that -- and
certainly I can understand that circumstance. Do
you think that that's going to be pre-occupying
your mind? |

MS. KETTLE: No. My brother is with her,.

I understand that she is up and walking around and

that she is coherent. And my daughter is on my
way —— on her way there.

THE COURT: Do you ~— I mean, I'm very
mindful of the circumstance. If you feel like vyou

need to be with your mother, if you feel like vyou
would want me to consider excusing you from this
jury, you let me know that.

MS. KETTLE: I certainly will.

THE COURT: Are you comfortable going
forward?

MS. KETTLE: I'm comfortable right now.
Like I said, I -- I might want to talk to you
after I make that phone call on our lunch break
because I will be able to talk to my mother at
that time.

THE COURT: Okay. You'll bring this to
my attention if you need it to bhe readdressed?

MS. KETTLE: I certainly will,
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THE COUR'™: Okay. Mr. Segal, do vou have
any guestion you want to ask Ms. Kettle on this
igsue?

MR. SEGAL: No, your honor.

THE COURT: Mr. Terrell?

MR. TERRELL: No.

THE COURT: Okavy. Bring in the rest of
our Jjury, please.

Agailn, Mr. Behrens, all counsel remain

present.

[WHEREUPON, the jury panel entered the
courtroom]

THE COURT: Welcome back, ladies and
gentlemen. Again, thank you for your patience.

Go ahead, Mr. Segal.
BY MR. SREGAL:

Q. A brief biology lesson for us. Again,
what is a chromosome that you're trying to get
these —— trving to look at?

A, If I can back up just a little bit, I
think it might make it a little easier. DNA which
is the X and Y cells which is the molecule
chemical that is present in each and every one of
our cells with a nucleus. And why I say nucleus

is, a lot of people are under the assumption that
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DNA is in the red blood cells and it is not. The
red blood cell does not have a nucleus. So I'm
talking the white cells, the skin cells. 1In the
case of a male, it would be his seminal —— I'm
gorry -— his sperm cellg. In the case of a woman,
it would be her vaginal cells.

Essentially, what this DNA is is, it's
inherited at birth so you get half from vour
mother and half from your father. 8o essentially
what you're born with is what you die with. 1f
you look around, you'll notice that all of us have
a lot of the same DNA. And that's the DNA that
codes to your two arms, your two legs, Jjust one
ncse in the middle of your face.

The DNA that we actually look for many
years ago has been termed as junk DNA. We have
since remodified the word as —— junk is really --

a lot of pecple get offended by that but what that

means is that it doesn't code for anything. 1It's
not specific. It doesn't say: Okay. Make, you
know, one arm on each side of the body. So it's

non~specific and it differs from people.
We use the term polymorphic which means
many different forms and that's what it gives its

variation from person to person which allows us to
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use i1t to help to individualize, attain or
ascertain an identity.

Q. Okay. And the chromosomes are part of

the DNA?
A, Actually, the DNA is actually found on

the chromoscme; yves.

0. And when vou're using these five
positions, what ~- where are these five positions
located?

A. The positions that we used, there was one
located on the first chromosome, one located on
the second chromosome, one located on the fourth
chromosome, one on the fifth, one on the tenth and

then the contrel is located on the seventh.

Q. Hcw many chromosomes are there in total?

A. Six.

Q. How many chromoscmes doeg a human being
have?

A, Oh, forty-si=xz.

0. Okay. Is there a term that's used —-

commonly used in genetics or talking about DNA to
refer to those positions that you described?

A, Yes. The word is loci, l-o—-c-—1i.

Q. Is that a term -- in legal, do they apply

that as well?
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A. Yes.

Q. Okay. Now, -when you say it takes about a
week to each position, is that each position per
sample?

A. No. What happened is, the samples are
batched sc each batch would take approximately a
week.

Q. 80 in other words, you could run three at
the same time, Jjust on one position?

A, Well, three samples for a run. And then
we would look at the cone position all at the same
time; ves.

Q. Okay, okay. So then it took

approximately five or so weeks to do this testing?

A, Give oxr take; vyes.
Q. Now, as to spots, what is it, one, two
and four —-—- I forgot —-- spots onc and three, what

were the results of the DNA testing on those?

A. On spot number one, I did obtain a DNA
profile. On spolts three -— and vyou didn't mention
it but -- and four, I did not.

Q. Okay. If your acid phosphatase testing

came up positive for semen, why were you not able
to get a DNA profile on spots three and four?

A, It's very possible that there just was
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not enough cellular material present there.

Q. The RFLP technology, does there have to
be a certain amount of DNA present to come up with
a profile in that testing?

A. Yes, there does. It's not quite as
sensitive as the technique that we utilize today
so if there's not enough present there, you're not
going to get a profile.

Q. Okavy. And three and four, you were
unable to cbtain any profile?

A. That's correct.

Q. Ckay. Spot one again, was that the big

cutting that was in the sheet?

A No. Spot one was the small circular
cutting.
Q. Okay, okay. Spot one, were you able to

obtain a genetic profile from that?

A, Yes, I was.
Q. Now, the genetic profile that vyou
obtained from spot one —- okay. In other words,

how is that profile done? When you say a profile,
I mean, how do yvou characterize it?

A. What we do is, we actually take this
piece of film that T mentioned before and we do

like an analysis on it through the computer. And
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what the computer does is, by knowing known sizes
of pieces of DNA, it compares the unknowns to
knowns and asscience it a size.

Q. Okavy. And the size consists of what?
When you're looking at that, vou're getting the
size of what?

A, Actually, what it is is base pairs.

0. The base pairs are basically —- the DNA
looks like a twisted ladder; correct?

A, Correct. Yes.

Q. And the base pairs are two different,
what are they called, chemicals or enzymes? What

are they called?

A. I'm not sure I —-- there are four bases.
Q. Okavy.
A. And what they do is, they pair.

There's —— it's A, T, G and C¢. &And A& always binds

with T and C with 8. S0 A and T would be
considered a base pair. A is a —— 1s a base. T
is a base. But A2 and T together are a base pair.
So what we measure is in base pairs.

Q. And the DNA, the twisted ladder, it's
just a combination of a-T, C-G, C-G, A-T, all
kinds of different orders; correct?

A. Correct.



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

929

THE COURT: Could vou just slow it down a
little bit?
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. It involves A, T, C and G.

Ckay. And then when vou were trying to
find one loci, you're getting just like a series
of the A, T, C, G in one particular location; is
that correct?

a, Right. What we actually lcook for is what
is known as repeat units. And, for example, if
the repeat unit is C~-A-T and C-A-T, C-A-T, C—-A-T.
So the difference from, say, myself —— and, you
know, I may have 25 C-A-T repeat units and someone
else may have 15 or ten or five or -- and that's
how you differentiate between the actual pieces of
DNA by the actual repeat units.

Q. Okay. So with that spot one, you're able
to get a profile based on sizing those base pair
units; correct?

A, That's correct. Yes.

Q. Then basically, you've established a DNA
profile at the five different locations?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. Now, once you have the size at each loci,

cach location, what do you do with that
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information?

A, That information can be used to compare
between samples, essentially.

0. Okay. At the time when you finished
doing Lhis, which I guess would have been sometime

in November, I guess, five weeks -~

A, November or December.

Q. —— did you have anybody to compare it to?
A, At that time; no, I did not.

Q. Again, had the name Ernesto Behrens come

into play in this case, to your knowledge, or had
you been provided any samples of Ernestc Behrens
to compare to this at that point?

A. No, I did not.

0. Tt was 4jusl an unknown as to who -— as to
who to compare it to?

A, Well, if I may say, I did compare il Lo
B R oorilc —- B 's profile and
it did not match.

Q. Okay. You got her profile from the blocod
vial from the rape trealbment kit?

A. That's correct. VYes.

0. But beyond [ENEREEEE .hcre's nobody to
compare it to?

A No, there was not.
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Q. Okavy. The information that you got as =a
result of that and these films that you created
from your testing, what did you do with all —-
with all those films.

What were the films called?

A. They're called autorads or
autoradiograms.

. What do you do with the autorads?

A. They're put into the case file.

Q. And the information about the sizing of
the different —— of the locations, loci, what's

done with that information?

A, That information is entered into our what
we call a local database within the laboratory
here.

Q. Okay. And those are also kept in the
case file?

A. Yes, they are.

Q. Okay. Now, and let me call vyour
attention forward to June of 1997,

A. Okay.

Q. Between when you finished the testing
back in November or December of '95, on that gueen
fitted sheet, in 1997, were you —- were you ever

presented from anybody DNA to compare Lo the
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sample?

In June of 1997, I did receive oral swabs
Behrens.

Okay. But I'm saying from the time —-—
Prior to?

From the time like November, December,

'95, when you finished, up until June of '977?

A.

0.

No. No, I did not. ©No, I don't.

Okay. In June, '97, yvou received some

oral swabs?

A
o.
A,

Q.

That's correct. Yes.
Do you remember when in June of '977?
The 16th of June.

And who brought the ofal swabs of the

defendant to the Crime Lab?

MR. TERRELL: Your honor, T'm going to

object and ask for sidebar at this time, please.

THE COURT: Come up.

[WHEREUPON, the following sidebar

discussion was commenced]

forward,

MRE. TERRELL: Judge, from this point

I would reguest that at anv time those

swabs are referred to that exactly the —— it's

exactly as it's put on here, as Ernest Behrens,

not Ernesto. It does not say Ernesto.
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THE COURT: Let me ask you, doesn't this
have an identifying mark as to how it was admitted
into evidence? Let's refer to it as State's
Exhibit 20 in evidence.

MR. TERRELL: And when they're referred
to, 1t's Ernest Behrens. The swabs she received
do not say Ernesto.

THE COURT: Well, I'm not going to tell
her what her testimony is. I'm just telling, you

know, Mr. Segal that he can refer to the item as

State's Exhibit 20 and ask i1f she received it.

MR. TERRELL: Okay. I'm just looking at
a few questions down the road. If she's going to
refer to that swab, it's Ernest Behrens.
THE COURT: I have no idea what she's
going to refer to it as.
MR. TERRELL: Okay.
[WHEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was
concluded]
BY MR. SEGAL:
Q. I'm showing you what's been marked as
State's Exhibit 20 in evidence.
I ask if you recognize what that is?
A. Yes, I do.

Q. And what do you recognize that as being?
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A. These are the oral swabs that I had
received.

Q. In June of '977

A, Yes.

Q. And do vou have any markings on there to

show that these are the items that you received?

a. ¥Yes. There is a laboratory number and my
initials,
Q. Okay. That's on the card that the swabs

were attached to?

h. That's correct. Yes.
0. Did you also mark the envelope itself?
“A. Yes. The front of the envelope is marked

with the laboratory number, the description, my
initials. And then the tape where I'd sealed it

has my initials on 1t also.

0. When you received it, was it sealed?
A. Yes, 1t was.

Q. Okay. By evidence tape?

A. Yes.

Q. Had the evidence tape appeared to have

been torn open at any point?
A. No, it had not.

Q. Dkay. What did you do when you received

those swabs?
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A. I proceeded with a DNA analysis on them.

Q. The samé type of DNA analysis that you
did on the cuttings from the fitted sheet?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. What did vou utilize for the test? The
two swabs that are there with the cotton still on
them, what did vou do?

A. What I did was, I took a cuttiﬁg off of
it, probably the side to the top of the actual Q
tip, and I used that for the analysis.

Q. Okay. And what did you do with the
remaining part of the swabs that you didn't cut

off for any analysis?

A. They were put back into the freezer.
Q. And resealed in that envelope?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. With your initials across the

tape, you resealed it?

A. Yes.

Q. For any future testing?

A, Right.

Q. Okay. Approximately how long did it take

to run the tests on that particular cutting from
the swab?

A, I don't have the exact dates here. I'm
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gsorry. They were -- this particular sample was
run with a series of different cases so the actual
paperwork 1is in another file. When I'm finished,
I can get 1t for yvou. But I did start them in
June. And again, looking at the same timeframne,
anywhere between six, eight —-- eight weeks would
be when I got the final analysis.

Q. So you say you ran it with other cases,
other stuff.

Was there any situation in which Lhe
evidence from the other stuff could have somehow
contaminated the evidence on these swabs?

A, Each sample is actuélly run in a, what we
call, a lane. &And I load the sample, actually,
and what 1t is, 1is an actual cut or indentation in
the gel and then they run through that gel, like I
said. So there's really no way that they could
co—mingle or contaminate each other; no.

Q. Okay. As a result of the testing of the
cutting from the swab, did yvou get a result that
yoﬁ put on the autcradiogram?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. The computer sized the band in the
avtoradiogram?

A. That's correct. Yes.
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Q. Before we gel to that poiﬁt, the
autoradiogram, the band, can you describe what the
band ——- what these autoradiograms look like, the
band, and how many bands there are?

A. Okay. What we do is, we run what's known
as a ladder. And what that is, is a —— it almost
looks like a bar code and it's a series of bands.
And these are known pieces of DNA. And then
controls are also run again of known pieces.

And then essentially what happens is,
because your DNA is inherited and you get half
from your mother, half from your father, you
should have & two banded pattern. There are
individuals that have one banded pattern in which
case the mother and father donated the same piece
of or the same size of DNA. But most times or
normally, you would see actually twb bands.

And again, because —-—

Q. Is that two bands in each loci?
A, Yes, two bands in each loci. So a total
of ten bands, you would see. So what you would

have is, you would have your two bands and then
you would have your known or vour ladder and the
computer does the calculation between the unknown

piece and the known piece. 2and that's how the
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actual size is generated.
Q. Okay. On the evidence sample from the

sheet, did you have two bands alt each of the five

“loci?
A. Yes, I did.
Q. And on the swab, the DNA analysis that

you did, did you have two bands at each logi?

A. From?

Q. From the swab?

A, Yes, I did.

Q. Okay. After you created the

auntoradicgram from the swab DNA analyvsis that vou
did, did you do a comparison between the
autoradiogram and the sizes that you had from the
sheet and then from the swab?

A. Yes, I did. The first thing I did was a
visual exam between the two to see if they
appeared that théey had matched. And then I went
ahead and I compared the actual sizing from each
losi to each other.

Q. What did the visual exam show you?

A, The visual exam showed me that the band
was in the position, for example, on the first
chromosome for the sheet, for example, were here

and the band from the oral swab were here in which
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case they did match each other.

Q. Is that all the way through the five
bands?

A. Ten bands.

Q. I'm sorry. All the way through the ten
bands?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. So the autoradiogram from the sheet

visually matched that from the swab cutting?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. Okay. Now, you said then you did the
computer sizings as well; is that correct?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. What were the results of the comparison
of the computer sizings of each band that you ran
from the swab to that of the sheet?

A, That the DNA profile that I obtained from
the sheet matched that of the DNA profile from the
oral swab of Ernsto Behrens.

MR. TERRELL: Your honor, I'm going to
object and ask for sidebar again.

THE COURT: You may come up.

MR, TERRELL: Or I can object and move to
strike based on our previous sidebar.

THE COURT: Well, I'm going to -—- if
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that's -— based on -— I'm going to overrule the
objection. You'll have an opportunity to
cross—examine the witness.

MR. TERRELL: Okay.
BY MR. SEGAL:

Q. Now, once yvou get those matches, is there
a mathematical calculation that's done that's
relevant to this science?

A Yes, there is.

Q. To do the math —— in other words, what
numbers were assigned to the results of-the DNA
analysis thalt are used in this computer analysis?

MR. TERRELL: Your honor, I'm going to
object. She's not been declared a population
geneticist in any way.

THE COURT: 1I'm going to sustain the
objection.

BY MR. SEGAL:
Q. Did you have the results looked at by a

population geneticist?

A. Yes, I did.
Q. What is a population geneticist?
A. A population geneticist is an individual

who has obviously knowledge and experience in

statistical evaluation as it has to do with the
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actual population.

Q. And who was that that was utilized?

A, Dr. Martin Tracey.

0. And who is Dr. Tracey?

A. Dr. Tracey is a professor down at Florida

International University.

MR. SEGAL: Can I have one moment, your
honor? Okay. I have nothing further at this time.

THE COURT: may I see counsel very
briefly, please.

[WHEREUPON, the following sidebar
discussion was commenced]

THE COURT: Just a matter of scheduling.
Rather than stop you mid-stream, I'm going to
break and you can do your cross after lunch.

MR. TERRELL: What time do you plan on
returning?

THE CQURT: 1:30.

[WHEREUPON, the sidebar discussion was
concluded]

THE COURT: Okay. Ladies and gentlemen,
I think this is going to be the best time that we
break for lunch because I don't want to begin
cross—examination and then have to stop at an

inoppeortune time. A couple of comments.
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First of all, don't leave any personal
items in the courtroom. Make sure you take your
personal things with you. Don't discuss this case
among yourselves. Don't discuss it with anybody
else. And certainly, don't form any definite or
fixed opinion on the merits of this case.

Schedule-wise, I'm going to ask that you
be outside the jury assembly room no later than,
let's say, 20 after 1:00. Somebody will come down
and escort you to the courtroom. We want to start
as promptly at 1:30 as we can and you're being
down there no later than 20 after will enable us
to do that.

In termg of our schedule for the rest of
the week, as I said Lo you before, this is not
television. We deal with matters as they arise.
Barring something coming up that I -- you know,
that I just can't control, I think we are on
target to be able to complete this case this week.
But again, I say that to you because I said as we
got into the week, I'd give you a little feel for
where we are. I think we'll be able to do that.
Again, should something come up that would change
that, I will certainly let you know as I become

aware.
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with that in mind, make sure you have
your personal items. We'll see you outside the
jury assembly room no later than 20 have 1:00.
Thank you very much. Have & nice lunch.

[WHEREUPON, the jury panel left the
courtroom]

THE COURT: OQOkay. Just let the record
show that the jury has left the courtroom.

Mr. Behrens, Ms. Shelowitz, Mr. Terrell, Mr. Segal
are present.

Ms. Marchese, I'm just going to instruct
that you not discuss your testimony or this case
with anybody during our recess, okay.

e‘I'HE WITNESS: Okay.

THE COURT: Thank vou.

[WHEREUPON, a lunch recess was taken]

THE COURT: Let the record reflect
Mr. Behren is present. Ms. Shelowitz, Mr. Segal,
Mr, Terrell are present. OQur witness is present.

Is there anything we have to address
before we bring the jury in?

MR. SEGAL: Yes, your honor. As the
court recalls, Mr. Terrell was going to speak to
Dr. Shea over the luncheon and advise me. I was

in my office the entire lunch break. I never
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heard from Mr. Terrell.

. MR, TERRELL: That's correct. I did call
Dr. Shea. I got his voicemail. He's in
Gainsville, by the way, judge. I told him the
importance of him beeping me immediately so that I
can —— I told him what the situation was about. I
said: If for some reason you can't beep me, |
please call Dennis Segal. T have not received --
returned a receive beep. I did call him
personally. I just left a message on his personal
recorder. He works, I think, from 8:30 to 5:00
and I'll try again. That's all I can do.

Certainly, I mean, Mr. Segal —— I mean,

the guy's already been deposed. If he's going to
change his testimony, if there's something wrong,

I think that's something to be brought out in

cross—examination. But nonetheless, Mr. Segal can
speak to him the trial -~ before he starts his
testimony.

MR. SEGAL: 1It's not that, your honor.
He is a rebuttal witness. If he's going to deny
something he said in the deposition, then I want
this court reporter brought down. She owns a firm
in Gainsville and has a lot of commitment up there

so I'm trying to avoid that.
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THE COURT: When do you expect this
person coming down here, tomorrow?

MR. TERRELL: The way things are looking,
tomorrow or Friday morning.

THE COURT: Okay. How many witnesses do
you expect to have at vour end?

MR. TERRELL: Well, we've listed guite a
few, Jjudge. I can't tell the court right now how
many we expect to call. I'm not for sure. We're
going to try to end it by Friday but I don't know.
It depends on how a couple of the witnesgses
testify.

THE COURT: All right. Well, let's see
if the person gets back to you today and we'll see
what yvou learn.

MR. TERRELL: If I get a beep during —-
and I know the area code so 1f I get a beep during
any of the testimony, I'll go sidebar and let the
court know.

THE COURT: Let's go down and get the
jury. Just make sure whatever witnesses you
anticipate wanting to call are here tomorrow
because I want to go through one after the next.

MR. TERRELL: Absolutely.

THE COURT: Why don't you see if
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Ms. Marchese is ocut there and, if so, bring her in

and get her set up.
THE COURT:
THE CLERK:

THE COURT:

Are they all there, Karen?
They're all there.

Okay. Mr. Behrens,

Mr. Segal, Mr. Terrell, Ms. Shelowitz are present.

Bring in the jury, please.

THE SHERIFF:

honor.

[ WHEREUPON,

courtroom]

THE COURT:

gentlemen.

The jury coming in, vyour

the Jjury panel entered the

Welcome back, ladies and

I hope you had a nice lunch.

Before we begin, Ms. Kettle is there

anything beyond what we've already ltalked about

that you need to tell me?

MS. KETTLE:

THE COURT:

MS. KETTLE:

No. Thank vou.
Okay. Everything's ckay?

Just great.

THE COURT: Okay. Mr. Terrell, you may
proceed.
MR. TERRELL: Judge.
BY MR. TERRELIL:
0. Good afterncon, Ms. Marchese.
L. Good afternoon.
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0. Ms. Marchese, let's start off by saying
that you can't testify that Ernesto Behrens was
not at Paula Turgeon's house on May 12th, 1995,

can your

. I'm sorry. Was not where?

Q. At Paula Turgeon's house on May 12th,
19957

A. I don't know what you're speaking about.
Sorry.

Q. Olkay. VYou can't testify where he was at

on May 12th, 198957

A, No, I cannot.

0. You can't testify to who the perpetrator
was Lhat came through the window — -
house on May 12th, 1995, can you?

A. No, I cannot.

0. In fact, your testimony is limited to the
evidence that was received by you from other

people; correct?

A. That's correct. Yes.

Q. You're an expert in serology?
b, Correct.

Q. Bodily fluid?

A Yes.

And obviously, semen is a bodily fluid?

o
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A. Yes.
Q. Is it not ftrue that when a male
ejaculates there's billions and billions of

spermatozoa that comes ocut?

A, Millions to billions. That's an accurate
statement. Yes.
Q. Keeping that in mind, let's talk about

the rape kit.

A, Okay.

Q. We're not going to go over through
everything individually like the state did but I
do want to address the saliva -- saliva swab, the

oral swab and the oral smear.

A Okay.
Q. You testified those; correct?
A Yes, I did.

Q. What was the purpose of you testing that?

A To see, in fact, if there was any blood
and/or seminal fluid present.

Q. Were you informed that there could
possibly be seminal f£luid?

a. Yes, I was.

Q. And based on your testing of those
things, you found that in fact there was.no

seminal fluid; correct?
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A, That's correct.

0. You also tested a swab that was taken
from —— I should say & smear from the leg of
- - correclL?

A It was a swab.

Q. It was a swab?

A, Yes. That is correct.

Q. Do you know why that swab was taken from

her thigh?

A. Not off the top of my head. No, I don't.

0. Okay. So they just told you to test it?

A, It was -- it was part of the kit; ves.

0. Okay. Well, what were you testing for on
that?

A. Again, the presence of blood and/or
seminal fluid. There might be somewhere in the

paperwork of why that was collected but, like 1
say, off the top of my head, I don't really
recall,

Q. Okavy. But vou know that the thigh is

where the person ejaculated on Ms. [ correct?

AL No. That part, T don't know.
Q. You don't know that?
A No.

Q. 1t's just what you were told?
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A. Again, I don't even know if I was told
that, Normally, the reguest is, you know, please
check the following evidence for the presence of
body fluid or the presence of seminal fluid. And
a lot of times with the ——- with a treatment center
kit, il's kind of standard what I do with it so
there's really not a specific reguest.

Q. Why is a swab important? Why would they
swab the lcg?

MR. SEGAL: Objection, your honor.

Asking her to characterize why somebody else did
something.

THE COURT: Well, I'm going to overrule
the objection to the extent you can answer from
vour personal knowledge. Don't speculate on what
you may think. If you know, vou can answer i1t.

If you're going to speculate on the answer, then
you're not going to be permitted to answer.

THE WITNESS: No. I'd have to speculate
on why they did that.

BY MR. TERRELL:

Q. Okay. Why would they use a swab to -- to
cover an area thait seminal f£fluid may have been on?

A. To the best of my knowledge, I believe

that they would do that at the center if they were
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told there could possibly be a sample of
evidentiary value there.

Q. QOkay. My gquesgtion is, why would they use
a swab though?

A. We use Q tips routinely or swabs
routinely to collect samples. You know, usually
they're sterile and they're clean and they're very
convenient and it's a good testing medium.

Q. Okay. And I guess my guestions aren't
clear.

I mean, why would they use a swab as
opposed to masking tape to try and pull it up?

A, Again, it's the proper medium for
collection of sample. If you put a Q tip swab and
you added a little bit of distilled water and you
rub anything, yvou're going to pick up or
transfer —-- hopefully transfer whatever's there.

Q. So it's a recognized and accepted
practice for seroclogists to use clean, sterile
swabs to collect evidence?

A. Yes.

Q. If there's ejaculation on somebody's
thigh, for example, and that ejaculation is
smeared, does not some of the cells go into the

pours of the skin of the person's leg?
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A, I don't know. That's kind of beyond my
scope.

Q. That's beyond your scope as a sefologist?

A. Whether or not it would be absorbed in

the pours; yeah. I don't think I'm gqualified to
answer that one. Obviously, if vyou deposit a
stain there, it would be like a layver on the top.
But as far as absorbing, I'm not real sure about
that.

Q. You also received in the lab on, I
believe it was, May 18th, 1995, a slip dress;
correct?

A, It came into the lab on May 18th. I diad
not look at it until the 13th of June. But that
is correct; ves.

Q. Okay. And would this be that slip dress?

A I have it as a black and white print
dress but ves, it is.

Q. Is this gold and white or gold and black

or black and white, in your opinion?

A. It's probably gold. 1It's got a little
bit of white in there, some black, some gray. We
get a lot of different variations: Blue,

turquoise, aqua.

Q. Do yvou know when this was collected from



10
11

12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22
23
24

25

953

the scene?
Al No, I do not.
Q. Do you know where this would have been

from the time it was collected to the time vou saw

it?
AL No.
Q. Have you tested this?
A. I did a visual exam and then I hit it

with the laser; yes.
0. When this come into the lab, into your
particular lab, did it come in with any

instruction on it?

A, May I look?

Q. Please.

A. It says: Check dress for semen hairs and
fibers. |

Q. Okay. So at least from the information

vyou got and the reason you tested it is because
you were expecting to see if there was any seminal
fluid or any hairs on it; correct?
MR. SEGAL: I'm going to object as to,
expect to see it. She was just asked to check it.
, THE COURT: Restate your gqguestion.

BY MR. TERRELL;:

Q. Okavy. When you were testing this, what
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were you looking for?

A, I was 1looking tc see if there was any
seminal fluid present.

Q. When you tested this dress, did you have
gloves on?

A, Absolutely.

Q. Do you always wear gloves when yeu're
testing for DNA?

A. I always wear gloves whenever I touch
anything in the laboratory; yes.

Q. Why would you wear gloves when you were
testing this?

A. The potential of bodily fluid,

Q. By Jjust touching it, are you saying that
my DNA could be transferred over to this dress, by
Jjust touching it without gloves?

A. There's a lot of controversy now with the
new technology of how limited a sample you need to
get an actual DNA profile. With the RFLP
technology, you can manhandle it and I'd never
catch —— I'd never pick up a DNA profile on it.

Q. The RFLP testing is kind of outdated as
far as your lab i1s concerned?

A, It ~— I don't want to say it's outdated.

It's just we —— kind of new and improved.
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Q. Right. We have better technology?
A, Yes.
Q. And the argument is, is it not, that as

much as breathing on this or touching it with vyour
bare hands, you can transfer DNA cells ~- I guess
all cells are DNA. Well, that's not true
according to your direct?

A. Right.

Q. But you can transfer cells over tec this
dress; correchk?

AL Yes.

Q. That's why we must be very careful when

we're testing evidence such as this; correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Isn't it true now that you can as much as
breathe on something and collect DNA cells —— DNA?

A. For the most part; ves.

Q. The newest technology is, what is it, STR
testing?

A. PCR/STR; vyes.

Q. And when you tested this, at the time you

tested it, you lasered it; correct?
A, Yes.
Q. You used the best technology that Broward

Sheriff's Crime Lab had to offer, didn't you?
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A. At the time; ves.

Q. Let me ask you something. It someone
were to ejaculate on their thigh and used this
slip dress to wipe that ejaculation off and you
tested the thigh and you tested the dress, where
would you expect to find the ejaculation or the
semen?

A. I would ~-~ if it was all wiped off, I
guess I would expect to see more of it on that
dress.

Q. Okay. Would you expect to maybe see some
on the thigh also?

A, I guess that would depend on how thorough
the wiping was done.

Q. Would you be surprised if yvou tecsted the
thigh and the dress and you found no seminal
fluid? Would that surprise you, in your

expertise?

A. No, it wouldn't surprise me.
Q. So 1t just disappeared into thin air?
A. It's not a matter of disappearing. It

might be below my detection capabilities oz,
again, I cannot say that there's no seminal fluid
on that dress. I can tell you that I could not

find any. With the methods that I used, I didn't
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identify any. I'm not say it's not there. I did
not identify it.

Q. But geoing back to the original qugstion.

If, right in front of you, I'm wiping
semen cff my thigh and you test my thigh and the
dress, you would expect to find it either on the
dress or the thigh; cocrrect?

A. If I knew exactly where it was on the
dress; ves.

Q. But you'd expect it to be there?

A. If there was seminal f£luid on your thigh
and, yes, you wiped it off with the dress, I would
expect to find it or I would expect to see it at
that point; ves.

Q. Because it certainly just doesn't
disappear inte thin air, does it?

A. Not to the best of my knowledge; no.

Q. In fact, when seminal fluid dries, it
becomes hard and sticks more; correct?

A Again, il depends on your malerial, Yes,
It definitely dries. And a lot of times, as on a
bed sheet, for example, it'll leave a stain
behind. But that's not always a hundred percent
either.

Q. It really has nothing to deo with the
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material, whether or not it dries, does it?

A, Oh, it's always going to dry; yes.

Q. Okay. And when it dries, it hardens,
doesn't it, or it crystalizes?

a. Well, I don't Kknow if crystalize is the

right word.

Q. What word would you use?
A. I mean, it's a fluid. Anything's that's
wet, when it dries —- I mean, water is a liquid

and when it dries, it could leave a stain behind
but, again, it doesn't always have to.

Q. So is it possible this dress beat
science?

A. I'm sorry. I don't think I understand
what vou mean.

Q. Well, you testified on direct and you're
trying to imply on cross that: Well, there might
be seminal fluid there but I was not able to
detect it; correct?

a. That's what I'm saying; ves.

Q. Okayl. So then would you agree then, it
beat science, it beat technology, if it's on here?

A, I don't know if that's really an accurate
statement. I'm just saying that the methods that

I used, which again were the visual and the laser,
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I did not detect it. So 1f you want to say it
beat me, then I guess you could.

Q. I don't want to say it beat you. I want
to say it beat technology.

Would vou agree with that or not?

A. I'm not comfortable personally with that
wording, but --

Q. Okay. How long have you worked for the

government?

A, You mean, for the county?
Q. It's government, isn't it?
A Indirectly, I suppose. TERighteen and a

half years.

Q. Indirectly?

A Well, I mean, there are strictly
government agencies.

Q. Broward County Sheriff's Office is a
government agency, is it not?

A, Well, T —— I —— I always think the FBI or
the CIA, that's more of a government agency where
I'm a local =--—

0. How many times have you testified for the

government?
A, Oh, in excess of five or six dozen times.

Q. In evidence, you also received what
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everybody's calling a top sheet; correct?
A. Correct.
Q. Do you remember the day vou received that

into evidence?

A, I'm sorry. When 1t came into evidence?
Q. Yes.

A. The 18th of May, 1995.

Q. And you noticed a stain on that top

sheet, did you not?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Did you test that stain?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. In fact, you went and lasered the top
sheet, didn't you?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. And what were vou looking for?

A, Seminal fluid.

Q. And were vou able to find any?

AL On the top sheet; no.

Q. So at this point, the places on the

evidence that you tested that you would expect to
find seminal fluid, there was none; correct?

A. I don't know. I would expect to find it?
I didn't find it. Il mean, the analysis up to this

point that I did, I did not find anything.
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Whether or not I expected to find it?
Q. Well —
AL You know, I mean, I don't go into the
analysis expecting anything one way or the other.
Q. Okay.
A. I try to go in with an open mind but I

did not up to this point find anything.

Q. Do you testify with an open mind?
A. I try to; yeah.
Q. Trace evidence, can you again explain to

the jury what trace evidence is?
A. Trace evidence can be a lot of things but
when I mentioned trace evidence, I was talking

more with respect to hairs and fibers.

Q. Which in this case, you were able to —-
you —— trace evidence was submitted to you;
correct?

A. No, no. It wasn't submitted to me. I

found some or detected some on the top sheet, the

green top sheet, when I did the analysis.

Q. And how did you get the top sheet?
A. I'm sorry?

0. How did you get the top sheet?

A. From the evidence vault.

Ckay. So it was submitted to vyou;

o
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correct?

A. Yes.

Q. What did you do with the trace evidence
that you got from the top sheet, pillowcase or

wherever it may be?

A, I collected it and I put it back in with
the sheet.

0. And some of that was hair?

a, I have hairs and fibers. I'm not really

gqualified to make the distinction.

Q. Okay. Can you extract DNA from hair?

A. Yes and no.

Q. Okay. Well, first, let's deal with the
ves.

A, You can extract DNA from a hair that has

either a large root or a root or some tissue.
That also is conditional to PCR. With RFLP
technology, yvou could not have gotten a DNA
profile from a hair.

There's also —— there's also a technology
called microndril DNA which is totally, totally
different with respect to, it's not done from a
nucleus of a cell. It's actually done fyrom the
mitochonria and that's actually in the hair shaft.

Our laboratory does not perform that.
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Actually, there are not too many laboraties that

do at this point.

Q. Have yvou ever extracted DNA from hair?
A Personally; no, I have not.
0. How long have they been able to extract

DNA from hair?

A, I guess as Jlong as the PCR technology has
been prevalent.

Q. If you don't extract DNA from hair as a
practice, what's the point of collecting that
trace evidence?

A, In case it had needed to be looked at by
one of the trade people at a later date.

Q. Do you know whether or not that was even
suggcested in this case?

A. I believe on Lhe letter of transmittal.

I mean, it says: Check for hairs and fibers. And
that would be the extent of that.

0. Okay. So the question is, do you know if
it's ever even considered in a case like this
whether that hair was tested?

AL In this case, it was not. Normally, what
happens is, the agency would go through the
process of requesting it and then we need also

standards for comparison purposes.
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0. Hair could be a very, very valuable piece
of evidence, could it not?

A, With respect to DNA; ves.

0. Okay. What about the fibers? What's the
point of collecting fibers that you collected?

A, Again, what I try to deo is —— actually,
what we all try to do is, we —- you know, we don't
want to destroy or lose evidence so that's why we
work over white sheets and anything that is
detected is collected and pfeserved for possible

further analysis.

0. wWwhat type of analysis would you do on
fiber?

A. You can do a —— and I'm not a fiber
expert. But you can do analysis between a known

and an unknown fiber to see if they do match.
Q. Okay. To the best of your knowledge, was
anything ever done with the fiber that was

collected in this case?

A. No, it was not.

0. You alse received a fitted sheetl;
carrect?

a. That's correct.

Q. Do you remember what date you received

that fitted sheet?
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A, The fitted sheet came into the laboratory

on the 30th of June. I did not do an analysis ==

of 1995,
Q. Qkay.
A, I did not look at it until the 18th of

September, 1995.
Q. You just testified that it came in —-- the
fitted sheet came in on the 30th of June of 1995;

correct?

A Yes.
Q. And can you tell the ladies and gentlemen
of the jury when the other evidénce came in: The

pillowcase, the top sheet, the rape kit?

A, The rape -- the rape kit came 1in on the

15th of May --

Q. Okay.

A, —— 1995. Originally, the only thing that
came in was the -—- well, I'm sorry. I was looking
at this property sheet -~ would be the flat sheet.

And that was the 18th of May, 1995.

Q. Okay.

a. The black and white print dress also came
on the 18th of May, 1995.

Q. Okay. So would you agree that by the

18th of May, 1995, vou received all the evidence
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except for this fitted sheet?

A, Yes.
the laboratory until the
correct.

Q. And that's some

correct?

A. That was ~- yes.

though by myself.
Q. Okay. And even

of 1995, you didn't test

The fitted sheet did not come into

That's

30th of June.

—— about 40 days later;

That was upon reguest

though it came in in June

it, did you?

A. Not at that time; no.

Q. You had no instructions to test it, d4did
vyou?

A No. Originally, they had asked —-- or

maybe I should back up.

It's policy of the

laboratory that when a case comes in of a sexual

battery nature and a suspect is not listed, that

only the rape kit or the

SATC kit is analyzed.

And that was standard policy.

In this case, they put in a special

regquest for me to analyze additional evidence.

And originally, the black and white dress and the

top sheet came in and I did that.

in another request.

bring me the other sheet

I'm sorry.

Then they put
I asked them to

and that's what they did
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and then I ended up testing that one also.

Q. Did you receive any instructions when vyou

got the fitted

A, It jus

sheelt?

t says: DNA and possgible sheets

folded envelope style, inward pillowcase removed,

ingide out.
O. Okay.
instruction Lo

A. Yes.,

And that was the general

all of it; correct?

Q. I'm talking specifically about the fitted

sheet that ?ou didn't receive until June, did you

receive instruc
specific to 1t?

A. Again,
check for semen
direct.

Q. Okay.

tions on that sheet to do anything

¢n the property receipt, fjust

, hairs and fibers. Nothing

Well, let's ask this question.

When did that property receipt —- when

did vou receive

that property receipt?

A. This 1s the property receipt that came in
with the flat sheet.

Q. Which was when?

A. The 18th of May.

Q. Okay. So when you received the fitted

sheet in June,

did you receive any different
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A 1 instructiong? Let's try i1t that way.
2 A. No. Because it was on the same property
3 receipt.
4 _ Q. Were there any notations with the fitted
5 sheet like check this oxr there were wet spots
6 here, anything Lo that effect?
7 A. No.
8 Q. So you receive it in June, 1995,
9 You don't test it, do you?
10 A. In June? No, I do not.
11 Q. Okay. In fact, it sits for another four
12 months; correct?
13 A. Three months. Yes.
14 Q. Okavy. So you take the sheet out in
15 September, three months later, four menths after
16 the incident or five and you do a visual
17 inspection of it; correct?
18 A. That's correct.
19 Q. And vou notice several stains on this
20 sheet, don't you?
21 A. Yes, I do.
22 0. And is it your testimony that you don't
23 remember a kind of a big yvellowish stain right in
24 the middle of the sheet?

25 A. I don't know if I made mention of that or
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not.

Q. Well, to your knowledge, do you ever
remember sccing a vellowish stain in the middle of
that seat -- sheet?

A The one we just pulled ocut a little while
ago, I believe there was a fairly good size stain,
if that's the sheet you're talking about.

Q. Ms. Marchese, i1s that the first time vyou

saw that stain?

A, I mean, I don't ~-- I'm sorry. I don't
really remember the exact -— I mean, I've seen the
sheet several times. But as far as independent

recollection of every stain on it, I don't have
that. I'm sorry.
Q. You and I have looked at that sheet

together, have we not ~-—

A, Yes.

Q. —— 1in the past?

A. Yes, we have.

Q. And it was never brought to your

attention about the big stain in the middle.
Iz that your testimony?
B. No. You might have brought it to my
attention.

Q. So after you do your visual exam —-
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visual examination and you see spots —— you see

more than four spots on the sheet, don't you?

A Yes.

Q. You ¢hoose to pick four at random?
A. Yes.

Q. And you do the -- actually, you pull

those four? You cut holes on them; correct?
A, After I had done the acid phosphatase

test; ves.

0. Ckay. Spot number two -—~-
A. Yes.
Q. —-— tiny, tiny spot that we saw on the

sheet; correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Just that tiny little pinhead of a spot;
correct?

A Yes.

Q. Didn't you testify on direct examination

that you need at least a half a dime to tesli --

that size of a half a dime to test it?

A, For DNA, not —-

Q. For DNA?

A, Right. For DNA, nol for acid
phosphatase.

Q. Why would you cut such a small tiny spot
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if you're going to look for DNA instead of cutting
a bigger spot arcund the size of a half dime?

A, Because the policy is, I have to identify
a stain first and I did that through the acid
phosphatase test. And the acld phosphalase test
is very sensitive so I only needed a small
cutting, which is what I took. Once I determined
il was negative, there was no reason or point for
me to cut a bigger stain to take it further
because it had at this point no evidentiary value
to me.

Q. So you testimony is then that the other
three spots, you started c¢ff with a pinhead of a
cut also?

A, About the same size; yes.

Q. Qkay. And then vou go back and you cut
bigger patches off of it?

A. Correct.

Q. Now, spot one, spot three and spol four,

you shake out spermatozoca, do you not?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. And spermatczoa are cells?

A. Yes; male reproductive cells.

Q. Can you testify to when those cells were

put on that sheet?
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A, No, I cannot.

Qt Can you testify as to how those cells
were put on that sheet?

A. I would have to say that they came from a
male and it was during an ejac —-- during or after

an ejaculation; ves.

Q. Okay. Can you tell the circumstances?

A . No, I cannot.

Q.. Can you tell the number of people that
put those different sperm ——- those different

spermatozoa on the sheet?

A With respect to the results that I got,
it is a single source sample so there was only
one, yves, one individual.

Q. And you're positive only one individual
put all three on there?

A. No. I can't tell you what happened with
the other two. T didn't get results there.

Q. So it's very possible, it could be three

different sources?

A. It's possible.

Q. You have no evidence to refute that, do
you?

A. No.

O. That it was three different sources of
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A, No, I have no eviden
Q. ALt this point, with

take the cell and you open it

profile; correct?

A. Yes.

Q. You use RFLP testing
A. Correct.

Q. Restriction Fragment

Polymorphysism?

A, Correct.
Q. The outdated test?
A. The older. There ar

laboratories utilizing it, so
Q. And when you utilize
don't determine identity, do
A. No. We ——
MR. SEGAL: Objectio
not a population geneticist.
MR. TERRELL; I didn
numbers, Jjudge.
THE COURT: overrule
THE WITNESS: After
obtained, we do what we c¢call

probability of occurrence.
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ce.
spot number cone, you

up and you get a

; correct?

Length

e still some

RFLP testing, you

you?

n, your honor. She's

't ask for any

d.

a profile is

a probability —— a
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